PACIFIC PREMIER BANCORP INC Form 424B5 May 03, 2019

Use these links to rapidly review the document TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table of Contents

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(5) Registration No. 333-230993

The information contained in this preliminary prospectus supplement is not complete and may be changed. This preliminary prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are not an offer to sell the securities and are not soliciting an offer to buy the securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION DATED MAY 3, 2019

Preliminary Prospectus Supplement (To Prospectus dated April 23, 2019)

PACIFIC PREMIER BANCORP, INC.

\$

% Fixed-to-Floating Rate Subordinated Notes due

, 2029

, 2029, referred to We are offering \$ million aggregate principal amount of our % Fixed-to-Floating Rate Subordinated Notes due herein as the "Notes." The Notes will mature on , 2024, the Notes will bear , 2029. From and including , 2019 to, but excluding, , 2019. From and %, payable semi-annually in arrears on each and , commencing interest at a fixed annual interest rate equal to , 2024 to, but excluding, the maturity date or the date of earlier redemption, the interest rate will reset quarterly to an annual interest rate equal to the three-month LIBOR (as defined herein) plus a spread of basis points (%), payable quarterly in arrears on each , beginning on and , 2024. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the three-month LIBOR rate is less than zero, then the three-month LIBOR rate shall be deemed to be zero.

We may, at our option, beginning with the interest payment date of , 2024 and on any interest payment date thereafter, redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption. The Notes will not otherwise be redeemable by us prior to maturity, unless certain events occur, as described under "Description of the Notes Optional Redemption Upon Special Events" on page S-25 of this prospectus supplement. Any redemption of the Notes prior to maturity will be subject to the receipt of the approval of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, or the Federal Reserve, to the extent then required under applicable laws or regulations, including capital regulations. The Notes will not be convertible or exchangeable.

There is no sinking fund for the Notes. The Notes will be unsecured and subordinated in right of payment to the payment of our existing and future senior indebtedness, including all of our general creditors, and they will be structurally subordinated to all of our subsidiaries' existing and future indebtedness and other obligations. The Notes are obligations of ours, Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc., only and are not obligations of, and are not guaranteed by, any of our subsidiaries, including our bank subsidiary, Pacific Premier Bank. The holders of the Notes may be fully subordinated to interests held by the U.S. government in the event that we enter into a bankruptcy, receivership, insolvency, liquidation, or similar proceeding.

Currently, there is no public trading market for the Notes. We do not intend to list the Notes on any securities exchange or to have the Notes quoted on a quotation system.

	Per Note	Total
Public offering price ⁽¹⁾	%	\$
Underwriting discounts and commissions	%	\$
Proceeds to us, before expenses	%	\$

(1) Plus accrued interest, if any, from the original iss "Underwriting" in this prospectus supplement fo	sue date. The underwriters will also be reimbursed for certain expenses incurred in this offering. See or details.
page 5 of the accompanying prospectus and the ris	uld refer to " <i>Risk Factors</i> " beginning on page S-10 of this prospectus supplement, on sk factors beginning on page 22 of our <u>Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year</u> y reference herein, and carefully consider that information before investing in the
	ner obligations of Pacific Premier Bank or any of our nonbank subsidiaries. The Notes are not Corporation, or the FDIC, or any other governmental agency or public or private insurer.
	or the SEC, nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of the Notes or s supplement or the accompanying prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal
and its direct participants, against payment therefor in imme	asers in book-entry form only through the facilities of The Depository Trust Company, or the DTC, ediately available funds, on or about , 2019, which is the third business day following the date of "). See " <i>Underwriting</i> " beginning on page S-44 of this prospectus supplement for details.
	Sole Book-Running Manager
ŀ	Keefe, Bruyette & Woods
	A Stifel Company Co-Managers
D.A. Davidson &	Sandler O'Neill +
Co.	Partners, L.P.

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Prospectus Supplement

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT		<u>S-ii</u>
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION		<u>S-ii</u>
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REF	<u>FERENCE</u>	<u>S-iii</u>
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING ST	<u> FATEMENTS</u>	<u>S-v</u>
PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT SUMMARY		<u>S-1</u>
THE OFFERING		<u>S-3</u>
SUMMARY SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL	<u>INFORMATION</u>	<u>S-7</u>
NON-GAAP FINANCIAL INFORMATION		<u>S-8</u>
RISK FACTORS		<u>S-10</u>
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>		<u>S-17</u>
<u>CAPITALIZATION</u>		<u>S-18</u>
DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES		<u>S-19</u>
MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERA	<u>TIONS</u>	<u>S-33</u>
BENEFIT PLAN INVESTOR CONSIDERATION		<u>S-41</u>
<u>UNDERWRITING</u>		<u>S-44</u>
<u>LEGAL MATTERS</u>		<u>S-47</u>
<u>EXPERTS</u>		<u>S-47</u>
	Prospectus	
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS		1
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION		<u>1</u> 1
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REF	EPENCE	$\frac{1}{2}$
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING ST		<u>2</u> <u>3</u>
ABOUT PACIFIC PREMIER BANCORP	TATEMENTS	<u>5</u> 4
RISK FACTORS		4 5 5 6 6 8
USE OF PROCEEDS		<u> </u>
DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE MAY OFFER		<u>5</u>
DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK		6
DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK		8
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES		11
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS		<u>20</u>
DESCRIPTION OF UNITS		<u>20</u> 22
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION		<u>22</u> 22
LEGAL MATTERS		<u>22</u> 24
EXPERTS		<u>24</u>
	S-i	= -

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

Unless otherwise indicated or unless the context requires otherwise, all references in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus to "Pacific Premier," "the Company," "we," "our," "ours," and "us" or similar references refer to Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc. and its subsidiaries, including our wholly-owned bank subsidiary, Pacific Premier Bank, which is sometimes referred to as the "Bank."

This document consists of two parts. The first part is this prospectus supplement, which describes the specific terms of this offering and certain other matters relating to us and our financial condition, and it adds to and updates information contained in the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. The second part is the accompanying prospectus, dated April 23, 2019, which provides more general information about the securities that we may offer from time to time, some of which may not apply to this offering. You should read carefully both this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus in their entirety, together with additional information described under the headings "Where You Can Find More Information" and "Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference" before investing in the Notes.

If the information set forth in this prospectus supplement differs in any way from the information set forth in the accompanying prospectus, you should rely on the information set forth in this prospectus supplement. If the information conflicts with any statement in a document that we have incorporated by reference, then you should consider only the statement in the more recent document. You should not assume that the information appearing in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or the documents incorporated by reference into those documents is accurate as of any date other than the date of the applicable document. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since that date.

We have not authorized anyone to provide any information other than that contained or incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement or in any free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. We take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. This prospectus supplement may be used only for the purpose for which it has been prepared.

Neither this prospectus supplement nor the accompanying prospectus constitutes an offer, or an invitation on our behalf or on behalf of the underwriters, to subscribe for and purchase any of the securities and may not be used for or in connection with an offer or solicitation by anyone in any jurisdiction in which such an offer or solicitation is not authorized or to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such an offer or solicitation.

The information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus is not investment, legal or tax advice. You should consult your own legal counsel, accountants and other advisers for legal, tax, business, financial and related advice before investing in the Notes.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our filings with the SEC are available to the public through the SEC's website at www.sec.gov. Our annual, quarterly and current reports and amendments to those reports are also available at our website at www.ppbi.com. All Internet addresses provided in this prospectus supplement or in the accompanying prospectus are for informational purposes only and are not intended to be hyperlinks. In addition, the information on, or accessible through, our website, or any other website described herein, is not a part of,

S-ii

Table of Contents

and is not incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in, this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus or other offering materials.

We also have filed the registration statement with the SEC relating to the securities offered by this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are part of that registration statement. You may obtain from the SEC copies of the registration statement and the related exhibits that we filed with the SEC when we registered such securities. The registration statement may contain additional information that may be important to you.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" information into this prospectus supplement. This means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus supplement and information that we file subsequently with the SEC will automatically update this prospectus supplement. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any filings we make with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14, or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, after the date of this prospectus supplement, provided, however, that we are not incorporating any information that is deemed "furnished" in accordance with the SEC's rules, including, but not limited to, information furnished under either Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K and corresponding information furnished under Item 9.01 as an exhibit thereto:

our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018, filed on March 1, 2019 (including those portions of our definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A relating to our 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, which was filed on April 9, 2019, to the extent incorporated by reference in Part III of such Annual Report on Form 10-K);

our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on January 29, 2019, March 29, 2019, April 23, 2019 (two filings) and May 3, 2019;

the audited consolidated balance sheets of Grandpoint Capital, Inc., or Grandpoint, as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the related audited consolidated statements of income, comprehensive income, shareholders' equity, and cash flows of Grandpoint for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, the notes related thereto and the Report of Independent Auditors, which were previously included as part of Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (File No. 333-224167), which we filed with the SEC on April 18, 2018 and was declared effective on April 20, 2018; and

the description of our common stock contained on our Form 8-A Registration Statement filed with the SEC pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Exchange Act, on February 28, 1997 (File No. 000-22193), as amended from time to time, including any amendment or report filed with the SEC for purposes of updating such description.

Any statement contained in this prospectus supplement or in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement will be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus supplement to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus supplement or any other subsequently filed document that is deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement modifies or supersedes the statement. Any statement so modified or superseded will not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus supplement.

We will provide to each person to whom a prospectus supplement is delivered, a copy of any or all of the information that has been incorporated by reference in the prospectus supplement but not delivered

S-iii

Table of Contents

with the prospectus. You can obtain copies of the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, at no cost, by writing or calling us at the following address and telephone number:

Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc. 17901 Von Karman Ave, Suite 1200 Irvine, California 92614 Attention: Ronald J. Nicolas, Jr. Telephone: (949) 864-8000

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus or in any free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. We have not authorized anyone else to provide you with additional or different information.

You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, any free writing prospectus with respect to the offering filed by us with the SEC and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein is accurate only as of their respective dates. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

S-iv

Table of Contents

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus supplement, including the documents that we incorporate by reference, contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of such term in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 (set forth in Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Exchange Act), with respect to our financial condition, results of operations, plans, objectives, future performance and business. Forward-looking statements, which may be based upon beliefs, expectations and assumptions of our management and on information currently available to our management, are generally identifiable by the use of words such as "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "bode," "predict," "suggest," "project," "appear," "plan," "intend," "estimate," "may," "will," "would," "could," "should," "likely," or other similar expressions. Additionally, all statements in this prospectus supplement, including forward-looking statements, speak only as of the date they are made, and we undertake no obligation to update any statement in light of new information or future events. All forward-looking statements are qualified in their entirety by reference to the risk factors discussed in this prospectus supplement, the prospectus or discussed in documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement.

Our ability to predict results or the actual effect of future plans or strategies is inherently uncertain. The factors that could have a material adverse effect on our operations and future prospects are detailed in the "Risk Factors" section included under Item 1A. of Part I of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018, in the "Risk Factors" section of this prospectus supplement beginning on page S-10 and in the "Risk Factors" section of the accompanying prospectus beginning on page 5. In addition, there are other factors that may impact any public company, including ours, which could have a material adverse effect on our operations and future prospects.

These risks and uncertainties should be considered in evaluating forward-looking statements and undue reliance should not be placed on such statements.

Table of Contents

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus supplement. Because this is a summary, it may not contain all of the information that is important to you in making your investment decision. You should carefully read this entire prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, as well as the information to which we refer you and the information incorporated by reference herein, before deciding whether to invest in the Notes. You should pay special attention to the information contained under the caption entitled "Risk Factors" in this prospectus supplement and in the accompanying prospectus and under the "Risk Factors" section included as Item 1A. of Part I of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018 to determine whether an investment in the Notes is appropriate for you.

Company Overview

We are a California-based bank holding company incorporated in 1997 in the State of Delaware and a registered bank holding company under the Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended, or BHCA. Our wholly-owned subsidiary, Pacific Premier Bank, is a California state-chartered commercial bank and is a member of the Federal Reserve. The Bank is a member of the Federal Home Loan Bank of San Francisco, or FHLB, which is a member bank of the Federal Home Loan Bank System. The Bank's deposit accounts are insured by the FDIC up to the maximum amount currently allowable under federal law. The Bank is currently subject to examination and regulation by the Federal Reserve Bank, or FRB, the California Department of Business Oversight Division of Financial Institutions, or DBO, the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, or CFPB, and the FDIC.

We are a growth company keenly focused on building shareholder value through consistent earnings and creating franchise value. Our growth is derived both organically and through acquisitions of financial institutions and lines of business that complement our business banking strategy. The Bank's primary target market for customers is small and middle market businesses.

We primarily conduct business throughout California from our 42 full-service depository branches in the counties of Orange, Los Angeles, Riverside, San Bernardino, San Diego, San Luis Obispo and Santa Barbara, California, as well as markets in Pima and Maricopa Counties, Arizona, Clark County, Nevada and Clark County, Washington.

We provide banking services within our targeted markets to businesses, including the owners and employees of those businesses, professionals, real estate investors and non-profit organizations. Additionally, we provide certain banking services nationwide. We provide customized cash management, electronic banking services and credit facilities to Homeowner's Associations, or HOAs, and HOA management companies nationwide. We provide U.S. Small Business Administration, or SBA, loans nationwide, which provide entrepreneurs and small business owner's access to loans needed for working capital and continued growth. In addition, we offer loans and other services nationwide to experienced owner-operator franchisees in the quick service restaurant, or QSR, industry.

Through our branches and our website at *www.ppbi.com*, we offer a broad array of deposit products and services, including checking, money market and savings accounts, cash management services, electronic banking services, and on-line bill payment. We also offer a wide array of loan products, such as commercial business loans, lines of credit, SBA loans, commercial real estate loans, agribusiness loans, home equity lines of credit, construction loans, farmland and consumer loans. At December 31, 2018, we had consolidated total assets of \$11.5 billion, net loans of \$8.9 billion, total deposits of \$8.7 billion, and consolidated total stockholders' equity of \$2.0 billion. At December 31, 2018, the Bank was considered a "well-capitalized" financial institution for regulatory capital purposes.

Table of Contents

Our executive offices are located at 17901 Von Karman Avenue, Suite 1200, Irvine, California 92614, and our telephone number is (949) 864-8000. Our website address is *www.ppbi.com*. Additional information about us and our subsidiaries is included in the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement under the heading "*Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference*".

Recent Developments

Results of Operations for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2019

On April 23, 2019, we reported net income for the first quarter of 2019 of \$38.7 million, or \$0.62 per diluted share, compared with net income of \$39.6 million, or \$0.63 per diluted share, for the fourth quarter of 2018 and net income of \$28.0 million, or \$0.60 per diluted share, for the first quarter of 2018. Our financial results for the first quarter of 2019 included merger-related expense of \$655,000.

For the three months ended March 31, 2019, our return on average assets, or ROAA, was 1.34%, return on average equity, or ROAE, was 7.78% and return on average tangible common equity, or ROATCE, was 15.45%, and efficiency ratio was 49.3%, compared to 1.37%, 8.15% 16.65% and 48.3%, respectively, for the three months ended December 31, 2018 and 1.39%, 8.92%, 16.51% and 52.4%, respectively, for the three months ended March 31, 2018.

Our total assets as of March 31, 2019 were \$11.6 billion compared with \$11.5 billion at December 31, 2018 and \$8.1 billion at March 31, 2018. Loans held for investment totaled \$8.87 billion at March 31, 2019, an increase of \$29.0 million, or 0.3%, from December 31, 2018, and an increase of \$2.62 billion, or 42.0%, from March 31, 2018. At March 31, 2019, deposits totaled \$8.72 billion, an increase of \$56.8 million, or 0.7%, from December 31, 2018 and \$2.52 billion, or 40.7%, from March 31, 2018.

This is a non-GAAP financial measure. For a reconciliation of this measure to a comparable GAAP financial measure, please see "Non-GAAP Financial Information."

Table of Contents

THE OFFERING

The following summary contains basic information about the Notes and is not complete. It does not contain all the information that may be important to you. For a more complete understanding of the Notes, you should read the section of this prospectus supplement entitled "Description of the Notes."

Issuer:	Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc.
Securities Offered:	% Fixed-to-Floating Rate Subordinated Notes due 2029
Aggregate Principal Amount:	\$
Issue Price:	%
Maturity Date:	The Notes will mature on , 2029.
Interest Rate:	From and including the issue date to, but excluding, , 2024, a fixed per annum rate of %. From and including , 2024 to , but excluding, the maturity date or the date of earlier redemption, a floating per annum rate equal to the three-month LIBOR rate, determined on the determination date of the applicable interest period, plus a spread of basis points (%); provided, however, in the event that three-month LIBOR is less than zero, then the three-month LIBOR shall be deemed to be zero. For any determination date, "LIBOR" means the rate as published by Bloomberg (or any successor service) at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, two business days prior to the commencement of the relevant quarterly interest period, as the London interbank rate for U.S. dollars. If such rate is not available at such time for any reason, then the rate for that interest period will be determined by such alternate method as provided in the indenture (as defined in "Description of the Notes" in this prospectus supplement). The Company has appointed Wilmington Trust, National Association as the calculation agent for purposes of determining three-month LIBOR for each floating rate interest period (the "Calculation Agent").
Interest Payment Dates:	Until, but excluding of each year, commencing of each year, beginning on of each year, beginning on of each year, beginning on option to potential adjustment as provided in the definition of three-month LIBOR.
	On the maturity date or a date of earlier redemption, interest will be paid to, but excluding, such date.
Record Dates:	The record date for the Notes is the day of the month of the applicable interest payment date.
Day Count Convention:	Interest will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months to, but excluding, , 2024 and, thereafter, on the basis of the actual number of days in the relevant interest period divided by 360.
	S-3

Table of Contents

No Guarantees:

The Notes are not guaranteed by any of our subsidiaries, including the Bank. As a result, the Notes will be structurally subordinated to the liabilities of our subsidiaries as discussed below under "*Ranking*."

Ranking:

The Notes offered by this prospectus supplement will be issued by the Company under an indenture, dated as of , 2019, between the Company and Wilmington Trust, National Association, as trustee, which we refer to as the trustee, as amended and supplemented by a first supplemental indenture, dated as of , 2019, between the Company and the trustee. We refer to the subordinated indenture, as amended and supplemented by the first supplemental indenture, as the indenture.

The Notes will be our unsecured, subordinated obligations and:

will rank junior in right of payment and upon our liquidation to any of our existing and all future Senior Indebtedness (as defined in the indenture and as discussed under "Description of Notes Subordination of the Notes" in this prospectus supplement);

will rank junior in right of payment and upon our liquidation to any of our existing and all of our future general creditors;

will rank equal in right of payment and upon our liquidation with any of our existing and all of our future indebtedness the terms of which provide that such indebtedness ranks equally with the Notes;

will rank senior in right of payment and upon our liquidation to any of our indebtedness the terms of which provide that such indebtedness ranks junior in right of payment to note indebtedness such as the Notes; and

will be effectively subordinated to our future secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness, and structurally subordinated to the existing and future indebtedness of our subsidiaries, including without limitation the Bank's depositors, liabilities to general creditors and liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business or otherwise.

As of December 31, 2018, the Bank and our other subsidiaries had outstanding indebtedness, total deposits and other liabilities of approximately \$9.5 billion, excluding intercompany liabilities, all of which ranks structurally senior to the Notes. As of December 31, 2018, the Company, at the holding company level, had no Senior Indebtedness ranking senior to the Notes and approximately \$84.5 million of subordinated notes ranking on parity with the Notes and \$25.8 million of subordinated debt securities ranking junior to the Notes. For more information, see "Description of the Notes Notes" in this prospectus supplement.

The indenture does not limit the amount of additional indebtedness we or our subsidiaries may incur.

Table of Contents

Optional Redemption: We may, beginning with the interest payment date of , 2024, and on any interest

payment date thereafter, redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid

interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption.

Special Redemption: We may also redeem the Notes at any time, including prior to , 2024, at our option, in

whole but not in part, if: (a) a change or prospective change in law occurs that could prevent us from deducting interest payable on the Notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes; (b) a subsequent event occurs that could preclude the Notes from being recognized as Tier 2 capital for regulatory capital purposes; or (c) we are required to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended; in each case, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes plus any accrued and

unpaid interest to, but excluding, the redemption date. For more information, see

 $"Description \ of \ the \ Notes \ Optional \ Redemption \ and \ Redemption \ Upon \ Special \ Events" \ in$

this prospectus supplement.

Sinking Fund: There is no sinking fund for the Notes.

Further Issuances: The Notes will initially be limited to an aggregate principal amount of \$. We may

from time to time, without notice to or consent of the holders, increase the aggregate principal amount of the Notes outstanding by issuing additional notes in the future with the same terms as the Notes, except for the issue date, the offering price and the first interest payment date, and such additional notes may be consolidated with the Notes issued in this

offering and form a single series.

Use of Proceeds: We estimate that the net proceeds from this offering, after deducting underwriting discounts

and estimated expenses, will be approximately \$\) million. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering for general corporate purposes, which may include working capital, repurchasing shares of our common stock, repaying indebtedness and redemption of our outstanding securities, providing capital to support the organic growth of the Bank or funding the opportunistic acquisition of similar or complementary financial service organizations, financing investments and capital expenditures and for investments in the

Bank as regulatory capital. See "Use of Proceeds" in this prospectus supplement.

Form and Denomination: The Notes will be offered in book-entry form through the facilities of DTC in minimum

denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof.

Listing:The Notes will not be listed on any securities exchange or quoted on any quotation system.

Currently there is no market for the Notes, and there can be no assurances that any public

market for the Notes will develop.

Governing Law: The Notes and the indenture will be governed by the laws of the State of New York.

Table of Contents

Trustee: Wilmington Trust, National Association.

Risk Factors: An investment in the Notes involves risks. You should carefully consider the information

contained under "*Risk Factors*" in this prospectus supplement beginning on page S-10 and the accompanying prospectus and under the "*Risk Factors*" section included as Item 1A. of Part I of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018, as well as other information included or incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, including our financial statements and the notes thereto,

the accompanying prospectus, including our financial states

before making an investment decision.

Table of Contents

SUMMARY SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following tables present selected historical financial data derived from our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the years ended December 31, 2018, 2017, 2016, 2015 and 2014. You should read the information set forth below, together with our consolidated financial statements and related notes, included in our <u>Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018</u>. See "*Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference*."

Page		At or For the Year Ended December 31,											
Selectrics PIRE PIRE and other stock, at cost \$1,257,251 \$1,871,001 \$2,426,832 \$1,207 \$1,207 \$1,000 \$1,0			2018		2017		2016		2015		2014		
Selectrics PIRE PIRE and other stock, at cost \$1,257,251 \$1,871,001 \$2,426,832 \$1,207 \$1,207 \$1,000 \$1,0				Ф		1166		.or					
Securities, FHLB, FRB and other stock, at cost \$1,257,251 \$1,00 \$2,4832 \$1,207 \$2,810 \$1,000 \$1	Salacted Relance Sheet Data:			(L	onars in tho	usa	mus, except p	JCI	share data)				
Deams held for sale, at lower of cost or fair value		\$	1 257 251	¢	871 601	¢	126 832	¢	312 207	¢	218 705		
Dams held for investment, net \$8,00,746 \$1,07,288 \$2,00,317 \$2,250,98 \$1,01,422 \$1,000 and losses \$1,487,387 \$8,024,501 \$4,036,311 \$2,207,371 \$1,001 \$2,000 \$1,001,487,387 \$8,024,501 \$4,036,311 \$2,205,981 \$1,001,000		φ		φ		φ		φ		φ	210,703		
Allowance for ban losses	•				,						1 616 422		
Total deposits	·												
1,000 1,00			,										
Total Isabilities													
Total stockholders' equity													
Total stockholders' equity													
Department Dep													
Interest income \$448,426 \$270,005 \$16,605 \$18,356 \$1,309 \$1,000 \$1,0			1,909,097		1,241,990		439,740		290,900		199,392		
Net interest income before provision for credit losses 392,711 247,502 153,075 106,299 73,635 100,000 100,000 10	•	¢	110 126	¢	270.005	d.	166.605	ф	110.256	Ф	01 220		
Net interest income before provision for credit losses 392,711 247,502 153,075 106,299 73,635 Provision for loan losses 8,253 8,432 9,296 6,631 4,739 Net interest income after provision for credit losses 384,458 239,070 143,779 99,668 68,896 Net gain from loan sales 10,759 12,468 9,539 7,970 6,300 Other nominterest income 20,268 18,646 10,063 6,418 7,077 Nominterest expense 249,905 167,958 98,063 73,332 54,938 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income tax 213,340 86,010 840,103 25,515 15,209 10,719 Net income per share basic 512,394 84,124 84,124 84,124 84,124 84,124 Net income per share basic 53,963,047 37,05,555 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common shares outstanding basic 53,963,047 37,05,555 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted 54,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,098 17,343,977 Book value per common share diluted 54,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,098 17,343,977 Return on average assets 12,66 10,996 11,16 10,734,977 10,734,977 Return on average assets 12,66 10,996 11,16 10,976 10,188 10,38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17,15 15,48 11,39 10,72 9,79 Average interest rate spread 4,00 4,18 4,22 4,01 4,01 Net interest margin 4,44 4,43 4,48 4,25 4,21 Efficiency ratio 10,48 10,49 10,48 10,45 10,48 Return on average assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 19,48 10,40 10,48 10,45		Э		Þ		ф		ф		Э			
Provision for loan losses 8,253 8,432 9,296 6,631 4,739 Net interest income after provision for credit losses 384,458 239,070 143,779 99,668 68,896 Net gain from loan sales 10,759 12,468 9,539 7,970 6,300 Other noninterest income 249,905 167,958 98,063 73,332 249,888 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income before income tax 2,201 42,126 25,215 15,209 10,719 Weighted average common share diluted 2,229 1.59 1.49 2,125 16,616 Weighted average common share soutstanding basic 53,963,047 37,705,556 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common share basic 53,653,047 38,11,261 21,488,698 17,349,797 Book value per common share diluted 31,32 26,73 16,78 13,78 </td <td>Interest expense</td> <td></td> <td>55,/12</td> <td></td> <td>22,303</td> <td></td> <td>13,330</td> <td></td> <td>12,037</td> <td></td> <td>7,704</td>	Interest expense		55,/12		22,303		13,330		12,037		7,704		
Provision for loan losses 8,253 8,432 9,296 6,631 4,739 Net interest income after provision for credit losses 384,458 239,070 143,779 99,668 68,896 Net gain from loan sales 10,759 12,468 9,539 7,970 6,300 Other noninterest income 249,905 167,958 98,063 73,332 249,888 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income before income tax 2,201 42,126 25,215 15,209 10,719 Weighted average common share diluted 2,229 1.59 1.49 2,125 16,616 Weighted average common share soutstanding basic 53,963,047 37,705,556 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common share basic 53,653,047 38,11,261 21,488,698 17,349,797 Book value per common share diluted 31,32 26,73 16,78 13,78 </td <td>Net interest income before provision for credit losses</td> <td></td> <td>392 711</td> <td></td> <td>247 502</td> <td></td> <td>153 075</td> <td></td> <td>106 299</td> <td></td> <td>73 635</td>	Net interest income before provision for credit losses		392 711		247 502		153 075		106 299		73 635		
Net interest income after provision for credit losses 384.458 239,070 143,779 99,668 68,896 Net gain from loan sales 10,759 12,468 9,539 7,970 6,300 Other noninterest income 20,268 18,646 10,063 6,418 7,077 Noninterest expense 249,905 167,589 98,063 73,332 34,938 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income tax 42,240 42,126 25,215 15,209 10,719 We income \$123,340 \$60,100 \$40,103 \$25,515 \$16,616 Per Share Data: We income per share basic \$2,29 \$1.59 \$1.49 \$1,21 \$0.97 Net income per share diluted \$2,29 \$1.59 \$1.49 \$1,216 \$0.99 Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted \$3,95,3047 37,705,556 \$6,91,63 \$1,348,977 \$1,343,977 Book value per common share basic \$3,152 \$2,636	•												
Net gain from loan sales 10,759 12,468 9,539 7,970 6,300 Other noninterest income 20,268 18,646 10,063 6,418 7,077 Noninterest expense 249,905 167,958 98,063 73,332 54,938 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income tax 42,240 42,126 25,215 15,209 10,719 Net income \$123,340 60,100 \$40,103 \$25,515 \$16,616 Per Share Data: Net income per share basic \$2.29 \$1.59 \$1.49 \$1.21 \$0.97 Net income per share diluted \$2.60 \$1.56 1.46 1.19 0.96 Weighted average common shares outstanding basic \$3,930,47 37,705,556 26,931,634 21,156,666 17,046,660 Weighted average common share soutstanding diluted \$4,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,698 17,343,977 Book value per common share diluted \$1,52 50,68 <	1 TOVISION TO TOUR TOSSES		0,233		0,432		7,270		0,031		4,737		
Net gain from loan sales 10,759 12,468 9,539 7,970 6,300 Other noninterest income 20,268 18,646 10,063 6,418 7,077 Noninterest expense 249,905 167,958 98,063 73,332 54,938 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income tax 42,240 42,126 25,215 15,209 10,719 Net income \$123,340 60,100 \$40,103 \$25,515 \$16,616 Per Share Data: Net income per share basic \$2.29 \$1.59 \$1.49 \$1.21 \$0.97 Net income per share diluted \$2.60 \$1.56 1.46 1.19 0.96 Weighted average common shares outstanding basic \$3,930,47 37,705,556 26,931,634 21,156,666 17,046,660 Weighted average common share soutstanding diluted \$4,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,698 17,343,977 Book value per common share diluted \$1,52 50,68 <	Net interest income after provision for credit losses		384 458		239.070		143 779		99 668		68 896		
Other noninterest income 20,268 18,646 10,063 6,418 7,077 Noninterest expense 249,905 167,958 98,063 73,332 54,938 Income before income tax 165,580 102,226 65,318 40,724 27,335 Income tax 42,240 42,126 25,215 15,099 10,719 Net income \$123,340 60,100 \$40,103 \$25,515 \$16,616 Per Share Net income per share basic \$2.29 \$1.59 \$1.49 \$1.21 \$0.97 Net income per share diluted \$2.26 1.56 1.46 \$1.19 9.06 Weighted average common shares outstanding basic \$3,963,047 37,05,556 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted \$46,1305 \$2,159,688 \$13,88 \$1,181 Book value per common share basic \$3,152 \$26,88 \$16,54 \$13,88 \$11,81 Book value per common share diluted \$3,182 \$0.68 \$15,48 \$13,									,				
Nominterest expense													
Income before income tax													
Net income tax	Noninterest expense		249,903		107,938		90,003		15,332		34,936		
Net income tax													
Net income \$123,340 \$60,100 \$40,103 \$25,515 \$16,616							/						
Per Share Data: Net income per share basic \$ 2.29 \$ 1.59 \$ 1.49 \$ 1.21 \$ 0.97 Net income per share diluted 2.26 1.56 1.46 1.19 0.96 Weighted average common shares outstanding basic 53,963,047 37,705,556 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted 54,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,698 17,343,977 Book value per common share diluted 31.52 26.86 16.54 13.86 \$ 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.26 0.99% 1.17 0.78 11.73 11.73 Book value per common share diluted 31.26 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Performance Ratios: 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average assets 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 0.73 Average in	Income tax		42,240		42,126		25,215		15,209		10,719		
Per Share Data: Net income per share basic \$ 2.29 \$ 1.59 \$ 1.49 \$ 1.21 \$ 0.97 Net income per share diluted 2.26 1.56 1.46 1.19 0.96 Weighted average common shares outstanding basic 53,963,047 37,705,556 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted 54,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,698 17,343,977 Book value per common share diluted 31.52 26.86 16.54 13.86 \$ 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.26 0.99% 1.17 0.78 11.73 11.73 Book value per common share diluted 31.26 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Performance Ratios: 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average assets 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 0.73 Average in	Net income	\$	123 340	\$	60 100	\$	40 103	\$	25 515	\$	16.616		
Net income per share basic \$ 2.29 \$ 1.59 \$ 1.49 \$ 1.21 \$ 0.97 Net income per share diluted 2.26 1.56 1.46 1.19 0.96 Weighted average common shares outstanding basic 53,963,047 37,705,556 26,916,34 21,156,668 17,046,660 Book value per common share basic \$ 31,52 \$ 26.86 \$ 16.58 13.86 \$ 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.81 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.73 Book value per common share diluted 31.81 26.73 16.78 10.97 0.91 1.87 Return on average assets 21.60 50.99 11.11	The medic	Ψ	123,310	Ψ	00,100	Ψ	10,103	Ψ	25,515	Ψ	10,010		
Net income per share diluted 2.26 1.56 1.46 1.19 0.96 Weighted average common shares outstanding basic 53,963,047 37,705,556 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted 54,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,698 17,343,977 Book value per common share basic 31.8 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.8 26.73 16.78 37.8 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.8 26.73 16.78 33.8 16.73 13.8 13.78 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.8 26.73 16.78 13.8 11.81 18.78 11.81 19.78 11.73 11.73 10.78 11.73 10.78 10.91 10.91 10.91 10.91 10.91 10.91 10.91 10.91 10.92 10.18 10.38 10.38 10.92 10.19 10.45 10.38 10.38 10.38 10.38	Per Share Data:												
Weighted average common shares outstanding basic 53,963,047 37,05,556 26,931,634 21,156,668 17,046,660 Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted 54,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,698 17,343,977 Book value per common share basic \$31.52 \$26.86 16.54 13.86 \$11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.86 \$11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.86 \$11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.86 \$11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.86 \$11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.86 \$11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 9.30 9.31 8.76 Return on average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.1	Net income per share basic	\$	2.29	\$	1.59	\$	1.49	\$	1.21	\$	0.97		
Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted 54,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,698 17,343,977 Book value per common share basic \$31.52 \$26.86 \$16.54 \$13.86 \$11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.73 Performance Ratios: Return on average assets 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average equity 7.71 6.75 9.30 9.31 8.76 Average equity to average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio(1) 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.8 16.66	Net income per share diluted		2.26		1.56		1.46		1.19		0.96		
Weighted average common shares outstanding diluted 54,613,057 38,511,261 27,439,159 21,488,698 17,343,977 Book value per common share basic \$31.52 \$26.86 \$16.54 \$13.86 \$11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.73 Performance Ratios: Return on average assets 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average equity 7.71 6.75 9.30 9.31 8.76 Average equity to average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio(1) 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.8 16.66	Weighted average common shares outstanding basic		53,963,047		37,705,556		26,931,634		21,156,668		17,046,660		
Book value per common share basic \$ 31.52 \$ 26.86 \$ 16.54 \$ 13.86 \$ 11.81 Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.73 Performance Ratios: Return on average assets 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average equity 7.71 6.75 9.30 9.31 8.76 Average equity to average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio(1) 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: 1.00 0.05% 0.05% 0.04			54,613,057		38,511,261		27,439,159		21,488,698		17,343,977		
Book value per common share diluted 31.38 26.73 16.78 13.78 11.73 Performance Ratios: Return on average assets 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average equity 7.71 6.75 9.30 9.31 8.76 Average equity to average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio(1) 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 16.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: 10.00 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.04 0.18 0.09% Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.04 0.04		\$	31.52	\$	26.86	\$	16.54	\$	13.86	\$	11.81		
Performance Ratios: Return on average assets 1.26% 0.99% 1.11% 0.97% 0.91% Return on average equity 7.71 6.75 9.30 9.31 8.76 Average equity to average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio(1) 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 16.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Value of the performing loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, he			31.38		26.73		16.78		13.78		11.73		
Return on average equity 7.71 6.75 9.30 9.31 8.76 Average equity to average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio ⁽¹⁾ 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Value of the company													
Average equity to average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio ⁽¹⁾ 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75	Return on average assets		1.26%	%	0.99%	ó	1.11%	,	0.97%		0.91%		
Average equity to average assets 16.33 14.62 11.97 10.45 10.38 Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio ⁽¹⁾ 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75	Return on average equity		7.71		6.75		9.30		9.31		8.76		
Equity to total assets at end of period 17.15 15.48 11.39 10.72 9.79 Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio ⁽¹⁾ 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75			16.33		14.62		11.97		10.45		10.38		
Average interest rate spread 4.00 4.18 4.22 4.01 4.01 Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio ⁽¹⁾ 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75	• . •		17.15		15.48		11.39		10.72		9.79		
Net interest margin 4.44 4.43 4.48 4.25 4.21 Efficiency ratio ⁽¹⁾ 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75	* *		4.00		4.18		4.22		4.01		4.01		
Efficiency ratio(1) 51.60 50.90 53.60 55.90 61.30 Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75													
Average interest-earnings assets to average interest-bearing liabilities 169.84 164.66 166.42 149.17 145.45 Asset Quality Ratios: Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75													
Asset Quality Ratios: Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75													
Nonperforming loans, to total loans held for investment 0.05% 0.05% 0.04% 0.18% 0.09% Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75													
Nonperforming assets as a percent of total assets 0.04 0.04 0.04 0.18 0.12 Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75			0.059	%	0.05%	ó	0.04%	,	0.18%		0.09%		
Net charge-offs to average total loans, net 0.01 0.02 0.17 0.06 0.05 Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75	1 5 .												
Allowance for loan losses to loans held for investment at period end 0.41 0.47 0.66 0.74 0.75													
	and the most of the manufacture of the portion of the												

Allowance for loan losses as a percent of nonperforming loans, gross at

period end					
Pacific Premier Bank Capital Ratios ⁽²⁾ :					
Tier 1 leverage ratio	11.06%	11.59%	10.94%	11.41%	11.29%
Common equity Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio	11.87	11.77	11.65	12.35	N/A
Tier 1 capital to total risk-weighted assets	11.87	11.77	11.65	12.35	12.72
Total capital to total risk-weighted assets	12.28	12.22	12.29	13.07	13.45
Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc. Capital Ratios ⁽²⁾ :					
Tier 1 leverage ratio	10.38%	10.61%	9.78%	9.52%	9.18%
Common equity Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio	10.88	10.48	10.12	9.91	N/A
Tier 1 capital to total risk-weighted assets	11.13	10.78	10.41	10.28	10.30
Total capital to total risk-weighted assets	12.39	12.46	12.72	13.43	14.46

This is a non-GAAP measure that represents the ratio of noninterest expense less other real estate owned operations, core deposit intangible amortization and merger related and litigation expenses, to the sum of net interest income before provision for loan losses and total noninterest income less gain (loss) on sale of securities, gain (loss) on sale of other real estate owned, other-than-temporary impairment recovery (loss) on investment securities, and gain on acquisitions. For a reconciliation of this measure to a comparable GAAP financial measure, please see "Non-GAAP Financial Information."

(2)
Pacific Premier adopted the Basel III rule effective January 1, 2015. All ratios subsequent to the effective date reflect its adoption, while ratios for the prior periods reflect the previous capital rules under Basel I.

Table of Contents

NON-GAAP FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The Company uses certain financial measures that are not calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP, to provide meaningful supplemental information regarding the Company's operational performance and to enhance investors' overall understanding of such financial performance. These non-GAAP financial measures are supplemental and are not a substitute for an analysis based on GAAP measures and may not be comparable to non-GAAP financial measures that may be presented by other companies. These non-GAAP measures include the following:

Tangible common equity: Total stockholders' equity is reduced by the amount of intangible assets, including goodwill.

Tangible common equity amounts and ratios, tangible assets, tangible book value per share and return on average tangible common equity: Given that the use of these measures is prevalent among banking regulators, investors and analysts, we disclose them in addition to equity-to-assets ratio, total assets, book value per share and return on average common equity, respectively.

Efficiency ratio: This is a non-GAAP measure that represents the ratio of noninterest expense less other real estate owned operations, core deposit intangible amortization and merger related and litigation expenses, to the sum of net interest income before provision for loan losses and total noninterest income less gain (loss) on sale of securities, gain (loss) on sale of other real estate owned, other-than-temporary impairment recovery (loss) on investment securities, and gain on acquisitions.

The following tables provide reconciliations of the non-GAAP measures with financial measures defined by GAAP.

	At or For the Year Ended December 31,											
		2018 2017 2016						2015	2014			
				(Dollars in th	ous	ands, except pe	er sh	are data)				
Total stockholders' equity	\$	1,969,697	\$	1,241,996	\$	459,740	\$	298,980	\$	199,592		
Less: Intangible assets		909,282		536,343		111,941		58,002		28,564		
Tangible common equity	\$	1,060,415	\$	705,653	\$	347,799	\$	240,978	\$	171,028		
	Φ.	11 107 207	Φ.	0.004.501		1006011	Φ.	2 500 500	Φ.	0.005.501		
Total assets	\$	11,487,387	\$	8,024,501	\$	4,036,311	\$	2,789,599	\$	2,037,731		
Less: Intangible assets		909,282		536,343		111,941		58,002		28,564		
Tangible assets	\$	10,578,105	\$	7,488,158	\$	3,924,370	\$	2,731,597	\$	2,009,167		
Common Equity ratio		17.159	6	15.489	6	11.399	6	10.729	6	9.79%		
Less: Intangible equity												
ratio		7.13		6.06		2.53		1.90		1.28		
Tangible common equity												
ratio		10.029	6	9.429	6	8.869	6	8.829	6	8.51%		
Basic shares outstanding		62,480,755						21,570,746		16,903,884		

Edgar Filing: PACIFIC PREMIER BANCORP INC - Form 424B5

Book value per share Less: Intangible book value per share	\$ ie	31.52 \$ 14.55	26.86 \$ 11.60	16.54 \$	13.86 \$	11.81
per snare		14.55	11.00	7.03	2.07	1.07
Tangible book value per						
share	\$	16.97 \$	15.26 \$	12.51 \$	11.17 \$	10.12

Table of Contents

	Three Months Ended March 31, December 31, March 3 2019 2018 2018						
		(Dolla	rs in thousand	s)		
Net income	\$	38,718	\$	39,643	\$	28,002	
Plus CDI amortization expense		4,436		4,631		2,274	
Less CDI amortization expense tax adjustment		1,288		1,294		548	
Net income for average tangible common equity	\$	41,866	\$	42,980	\$	29,728	
Average stockholders' equity	\$	1,991,861	\$	1,944,623	\$	1,255,629	
Less average CDI		98,984		103,434		42,220	
Less average goodwill		808,726		808,516		493,357	
Average tangible common equity	\$	1,084,151	\$	1,032,673	\$	720,052	
Return on average equity		7.789	6	8.159	6	8.92%	
Return on average tangible common equity		15.45%	6	16.65%	6	16.51%	

	A	At or For	the T	Three Mon	ths	Ended										
	М	farch 31.	Dec	ember 31,	М	arch 31.		A	At o	r For the	Yea	r Ended l	Dec	ember 31	,	
		2019	Dec	2018		2018		2018		2017		2016		2015		2014
							(D	ollars in t	hou	sands)						
Efficiency Ratio:																
Total noninterest expense	\$	63,577	\$	67,239	\$	49,808	\$	249,905	\$	167,750	\$	98,583	\$	73,538	\$	54,993
Less: core deposit intangible																
amortization		4,436		4,631		2,274		13,594		6,144		2,039		1,350		75
Less: merger-related expense		655		2,597		936		18,454		21,002		4,388		4,799		1,014
Less: other real estate owned																
operations, net		3		1		1		4		72		385		121		1,490
Noninterest expense, adjusted	\$	58,483	\$	60.010	\$	46,597	\$	217.853	\$	140,532	\$	91,771	\$	67.268	\$	52,414
Net interest income	\$	111,406	\$	117,546	\$	81,281	\$	392,711	\$	247,502	\$	153,075	\$	106,299	\$	73,635
Add: total noninterest income	-	,	-	,	-	0-,-0-	-	-,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	-	, ,	_	,-,-	-	,	-	, , , , , ,
(loss)		7,681		6,970		7,666		31,027		31,114		19,602		14,388		13,377
Less: net gain (loss) from						,										,
investment securities		427				6		1,399		2,737		1,797		290		1,547
Less: other-than-temporary										,						
impairment securities								4		1		(205)				(29)
Less: Net gain (loss) from other																
real estate owned				305		(8)		281		46						
Revenue, adjusted	\$	118,660	\$	124,211	\$	88,949	\$	422,054	Φ	275,832	\$	171,085	Φ	120,397	¢	85,494
Revenue, aujusteu	Ψ	110,000	Ψ	147,411	Ψ	30,777	ψ	722,034	ψ	213,032	Ψ	1/1,000	ψ	120,371	Ψ	03,777
				10.5												
Efficiency ratio		49.39	%	48.3%	6	52.49	o	51.69	%	50.9%	6	53.6%	o	55.99	o	61.3%

Table of Contents

RISK FACTORS

An investment in the Notes involves a number of risks. This prospectus supplement does not describe all of those risks. Before you decide whether an investment in the Notes is suitable for you, you should carefully consider the risks described below relating to the offering as well as the risk factors concerning our business included in our <u>Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018</u>, in addition to the other information in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, including our other filings which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. See "Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference" in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus of these other filings. The prospectus supplement is qualified in its entirety by those risk factors.

Risks Related to this Offering and Ownership of the Notes

Our obligations under the Notes will be unsecured and subordinated to our existing and future senior debt and general creditors.

Our obligations with respect to the Notes will be unsecured and rank junior to right of payment to all of our existing and future Senior Indebtedness. This means that we generally cannot make any payments on the Notes if we default on a payment of Senior Indebtedness and do not cure the default within the applicable grace period or if the Senior Indebtedness becomes immediately due because of a default and has not yet been paid in full. In addition, in the event of our bankruptcy, liquidation or dissolution, our assets would be available to pay obligations under the Notes only after we have made payments on all Senior Indebtedness. Neither the Notes nor the indenture limits our ability to incur additional indebtedness, including indebtedness that ranks senior in priority of payment to the Notes.

Holders of the Notes should only look to our assets as the source of payment of the Notes. The Notes are not obligations of, or guaranteed by, the Bank. In addition, because we are a holding company, our right to participate in the distribution of assets from any subsidiary, including the Bank, upon its liquidation or reorganization or otherwise (and thus the ability of holders of the Notes to benefit indirectly from such distribution) is subject to the prior claims of creditors of the subsidiary (including depositors of the Bank), except to the extent that we may be recognized as a creditor of that subsidiary. In the event of any such distribution of assets of the Bank, the claims of depositors and other general or subordinated creditors would be entitled to priority over the claims of holders of the Notes. Accordingly, the Notes will be effectively subordinated to all existing and future liabilities of our subsidiaries, including the Bank. As of December 31, 2018, the Bank and our other subsidiaries had outstanding indebtedness, total deposits and other liabilities of approximately \$9.5 billion, excluding intercompany liabilities, all of which ranks structurally senior to the Notes. As of December 31, 2018, the Company, at the holding company level, had no Senior Indebtedness ranking senior to the Notes and approximately \$84.5 million of subordinated notes ranking on parity with the Notes and \$25.8 million of subordinated debt securities ranking junior to the Notes. For more information, see "Description of the Notes Subordination of the Notes" in this prospectus supplement. On a pro forma basis giving effect to the sale of the Notes, the Company, at the holding company level, would have had approximately \$ million in total indebtedness outstanding as of December 31, 2018. There is no restriction in the indenture governing the Notes on the ability of the Company or the Bank to incur additional indebtedness or other liabilities.

As a consequence of the subordination of the Notes to our existing and future Senior Indebtedness, an investor in the Notes may lose all or some of its investment upon our insolvency, bankruptcy, liquidation, winding up or similar proceeding. In such an event, our assets would be available to pay the principal of, and any accrued and unpaid interest on, the Notes only after all of our Senior Indebtedness had been paid in full. In the event of our insolvency, bankruptcy, liquidation, dissolution, winding up or similar proceeding, any of our other general, unsecured obligations that do not constitute Senior

Table of Contents

Indebtedness, depending upon their respective preferences, will share pro rata in our remaining assets after we have paid all of our Senior Indebtedness in full. In any of the foregoing events, we may not have sufficient assets to make payments in respect of the Notes. As a result, if holders of the Notes receive any payments, they may receive less, ratably, than holders of secured indebtedness. In addition, the holders of any Senior Indebtedness could restrict or prohibit us from making payments on the Notes.

We are a holding company with limited operations and depend on our subsidiaries for the funds required to make payments of principal and interest on the Notes.

We are a separate and distinct legal entity from the Bank and our other subsidiaries. Our primary source of funds to make payments of principal and interest on the Notes and to satisfy any other financial obligations are dividends from the Bank. Our ability to receive dividends from the Bank is contingent on a number of factors, including the Bank's ability to meet applicable regulatory capital requirements, the Bank's profitability and earnings, and the general strength of its balance sheet. Various federal and state regulatory provisions limit the amount of dividends bank subsidiaries are permitted to pay to their holding companies without regulatory approval. In general, the Bank may only pay dividends either out of its net income after any required transfers to surplus or reserves have been made or out of its retained earnings. In addition, the Federal Reserve and the FDIC have issued policy statements stating that insured banks and bank holding companies generally should pay dividends only out of current operating earnings.

Banks and their holding companies are required to maintain a capital conservation buffer of 2.5% in addition to satisfying other applicable regulatory capital ratios. Banking institutions that do not maintain capital in excess of the capital conservation buffer may face constraints on dividends, equity repurchases and executive compensation based on the amount of the shortfall. Accordingly, if the Bank fails to maintain the applicable minimum capital ratios and the capital conservation buffer, dividends to us (at the holding company level) from the Bank may be prohibited or limited, and we may not have funds to make principal and interest payments on the Notes.

In addition, state or federal banking regulators have broad authority to restrict the payment of dividends, including in circumstances where a bank under such regulator's jurisdiction engages in (or is about to engage in) unsafe or unsound practices. Such regulators have the authority to require that the bank cease and desist from unsafe and unsound practices and to prevent a bank from paying a dividend if its financial condition is such that the regulator views the payment of a dividend to constitute an unsafe or unsound practice.

Accordingly, we can provide no assurance that we will receive dividends from the Bank in an amount sufficient to pay the principal of, or interest on, the Notes.

Regulatory guidelines may restrict our ability to pay the principal of, and accrued and unpaid interest on, the Notes, regardless of whether we are the subject of an insolvency proceeding.

As a bank holding company, our ability to pay the principal of, and interest on, the Notes is subject to the rules and guidelines of the Federal Reserve regarding capital adequacy. We intend to treat the Notes as "Tier 2 capital" under these rules and guidelines. The Federal Reserve guidelines generally require us to review the effects of the cash payment of Tier 2 capital instruments, such as the Notes, on our overall financial condition. The guidelines also require that we review our net income for the current and past four quarters, and the amounts we have paid on Tier 2 capital instruments for those periods, as well as our projected rate of earnings retention. Moreover, pursuant to federal law and the Federal Reserve regulations, as a bank holding company, we are required to act as a source of financial and managerial strength to the Bank and commit resources to its support, including the guarantee of a capital plan of an undercapitalized bank subsidiary. Such support may be required at times when we may not otherwise be

Table of Contents

inclined or able to provide it. As a result of the foregoing, we may be unable to pay accrued interest on the Notes on one or more of the scheduled interest payment dates, or at any other time, or the principal of the Notes at the maturity of the Notes.

If we were to be the subject of a bankruptcy proceeding under Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, the bankruptcy trustee would be deemed to have assumed, and would be required to cure, immediately any deficit under any commitment that we have to any of the federal banking agencies to maintain the capital of the Bank, and any other insured depository institution for which we have such a responsibility, and any claim for breach of such obligation would generally have priority over most other unsecured claims.

We may not be able to generate sufficient cash to service all of our debt, including the Notes.

Our ability to make scheduled payments of principal and interest or to satisfy our obligations in respect of our debt or to refinance our debt will depend on our future operating performance. Prevailing economic conditions (including interest rates), regulatory constraints, including, among other things, limitations on distributions to us from our subsidiaries and required capital levels with respect to certain of our subsidiary banks and nonbanking subsidiaries, and financial, business and other factors, many of which are beyond our control, will also affect our ability to meet these needs. We may not be able to generate sufficient cash flows from operations, or obtain future borrowings in an amount sufficient to enable us to pay our debt, or to fund our other liquidity needs. We may need to refinance all or a portion of our debt on or before maturity. We may not be able to refinance any of our debt when needed on commercially reasonable terms or at all.

The Notes will be the obligations of the Company and not obligations of the Bank or any of our other subsidiaries, and will be structurally subordinated to the debt and other liabilities of the Bank and our other subsidiaries, which will not guarantee the Notes.

Because we are a holding company, our rights and the rights of our creditors, including the holders of the Notes, to participate in the assets of any subsidiary during its liquidation or reorganization will be subject to the prior claims of the subsidiary's creditors unless we are ourselves a creditor with recognized claims against the subsidiary. Any loans that we make to the Bank would be subordinate in right of payment to deposits and to other indebtedness of the Bank. Claims from creditors (other than us) against our subsidiaries may include long-term and medium-term debt and substantial obligations related to deposit liabilities, federal funds purchased, securities sold under repurchase agreements, and other short-term borrowings, as well as liabilities to general creditors. The Notes are not obligations of, or guaranteed by, the Bank or our other subsidiaries, and our subsidiaries have no obligation to pay any amounts due on the Notes. The indenture does not contain any limitation on the amount of debt or other obligations that the Bank or our other subsidiaries may incur hereafter.

Holders of the Notes will have limited rights, including limited rights of acceleration, if there is an event of default.

Payment of principal of the Notes may be accelerated only in the case of certain bankruptcy-related events with respect to us. Thus, you have no right to accelerate the payment of principal of the Notes if we fail to pay principal or interest on the Notes or if we fail in the performance of any of our other obligations under the Notes. See "Description of the Notes Events of Default; Limitation on Suits."

Table of Contents

The Notes do not restrict our ability to incur additional debt, to repurchase our securities or to take other actions that could negatively impact holders of the Notes, and the indenture governing the Notes does not contain any financial covenants.

Neither we nor any of our subsidiaries is restricted from incurring additional indebtedness or other liabilities, including additional senior or subordinated indebtedness, under the indenture. If we incur additional indebtedness or liabilities, our ability to pay our obligations on the Notes could be adversely affected. We expect that we will incur additional indebtedness and other liabilities from time to time. In addition, we are not restricted under the indenture from granting or incurring a lien on any of our assets, selling or otherwise disposing of any of our assets, paying dividends or issuing or repurchasing our securities.

In addition, there are no financial covenants in the indenture governing the Notes. You are not protected under the indenture in the event of a highly-leveraged transaction, reorganization, default under our existing indebtedness, restructuring, merger or similar transaction that may adversely affect you.

Our credit ratings may not reflect all risks of an investment in the Notes.

Our credit ratings are an assessment of our ability to pay our obligations as they become due. Consequently, real or anticipated changes in our credit ratings will generally affect the trading value of the Notes. Our credit ratings, however, may not reflect the potential risks related to the market or other factors on the value of the Notes. Furthermore, because your return on the Notes depends upon factors in addition to our ability to pay our obligations, an improvement in our credit ratings will not reduce the other investment risks related to the Notes. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.

The Notes are not insured or guaranteed by the FDIC.

The Notes are not savings accounts, deposits or other obligations of our bank subsidiary or any of our nonbank subsidiaries. The Notes are not insured by the FDIC or any other governmental agency or public or private insurer. The Notes are ineligible and may not be used as collateral for a loan by us or the Bank.

We cannot assure you that an active trading market will develop for the Notes.

There is currently no trading market for the Notes, and we do not intend to apply for listing of the Notes on any securities exchange or to have the Notes quoted on a quotation system. Although we have been informed by the underwriters that they intend to make a market in the Notes after the offering is completed, the underwriters may cease market-making at any time without notice. In addition, the liquidity of the trading market in the Notes and the market price quoted for the Notes may be adversely affected by changes in the overall market for this type of security and by changes in our financial performance or prospects or in the prospects for companies in our industry generally. As a result, we cannot assure you that an active trading market will develop for the Notes. If an active trading market does not develop or is not maintained, the market price and liquidity of the Notes may be adversely affected. In that case you may not be able to sell your Notes at a particular time or you may not be able to sell your Notes at a favorable price.

If a trading market for the Notes develops, changes in the debt markets, among others, could adversely affect your ability to liquidate your investment in the Notes and the market price of the Notes.

Many factors affect the trading market for, and the trading value of, the Notes. These factors include: the method of calculating the principal, premium, if any, interest or other amounts payable, if any, on the

Table of Contents

Notes; the time remaining to the maturity of the Notes; the ranking of the Notes; the redemption features of the Notes; the outstanding amount of subordinated notes with terms identical to the Notes offered hereby; the prevailing interest rates being paid by other companies similar to us; our financial condition, financial performance and future prospects; the level, direction and volatility of market interest rates generally; general economic conditions of the capital markets in the United States; and geopolitical conditions and other financial, political, regulatory, and judicial events that affect the capital markets generally. The condition of the financial markets and prevailing interest rates have fluctuated significantly in the past and are likely to fluctuate in the future. Such fluctuations could adversely affect the trading market (if any) for, and the market price of, the Notes.

Because the Notes may be redeemed at our option under certain circumstances prior to their maturity, you may be subject to reinvestment risk.

Subject to the prior approval of the Federal Reserve, to the extent that such approval is then required, we may redeem all or a portion of the Notes on , 2024 and on any interest payment date thereafter prior to their stated maturity date. In addition, at any time at which any Notes remain outstanding, subject to the prior approval of the Federal Reserve, to the extent that such approval is then required, we may redeem the Notes in whole but not in part upon the occurrence of (i) a "Tax Event," (ii) a "Tier 2 Capital Event" or (iii) a "1940 Act Event." In the event that we redeem the Notes, holders of the Notes will receive only the principal amount of the Notes plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, such earlier redemption date. If any redemption occurs, holders of the Notes will not have the opportunity to continue to accrue and be paid interest to the stated maturity date. Any such redemption may have the effect of reducing the income or return that you may receive on an investment in the Notes by reducing the term of the investment. If this occurs, you may not be able to reinvest the proceeds at an interest rate comparable to the rate paid on the Notes. See "Description of the Notes Optional Redemption and Redemption Upon Special Events" in this prospectus supplement.

Investors should not expect us to redeem the Notes on or after the date on which they become redeemable at our option. Under Federal Reserve regulations, unless the Federal Reserve authorizes us in writing to do otherwise, we may not redeem the Notes unless they are replaced with other Tier 2 capital instruments or unless we can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Federal Reserve that, following redemption, we will continue to hold capital commensurate with our risk.

The amount of interest payable on the Notes will vary on and after , 2024.

As the interest rate of the Notes will be calculated based on LIBOR from , 2024 to, but excluding, the maturity date or earlier redemption date and LIBOR is a floating rate, the interest rate on the Notes will vary on and after , 2024. During this period, the Notes will bear a floating interest rate set each quarterly interest period at a per annum rate equal to the then-current three-month LIBOR rate, plus a spread of basis points (%); provided, that in the event three-month LIBOR is less than zero, then the three-month LIBOR shall be deemed to be zero. The per annum interest rate that is determined on the relevant determination date will apply to the entire quarterly interest period following such determination date even if LIBOR increases during that period.

Floating rate notes bear additional significant risks not associated with fixed rate debt securities. These risks include fluctuation of the interest rates and the possibility that you will receive an amount of interest that is lower than expected. We have no control over a number of matters, including economic, financial, and political events, that are important in determining the existence, magnitude, and longevity of market volatility and other risks and their impact on the value of, or payments made on, the floating rate Notes.

Table of Contents

The level of LIBOR may affect our decision to redeem the Notes.

We are more likely to redeem the Notes on or after , 2024 if the interest rate on them is higher than that which would be payable on one or more other forms of borrowing. If we redeem the Notes prior to their maturity date, holders may not be able to invest in other securities that yield as much interest as the Notes.

Uncertainty relating to the LIBOR calculation process and potential phasing out of LIBOR after 2021 may adversely affect the value of the Notes.

Beginning in 2008, concerns have been expressed that some of the member banks surveyed by the British Bankers' Association, or the BBA, in connection with the calculation of LIBOR rates may have been under-reporting or otherwise manipulating the interbank lending rates applicable to them. Regulators and law enforcement agencies from a number of governments have conducted investigations relating to the calculation of LIBOR across a range of maturities and currencies, and certain financial institutions that are member banks surveyed by the BBA in setting daily LIBOR have entered into agreements with the U.S. Department of Justice, the U.S. Commodity Futures Trading Commission or the U.K. Financial Conduct Authority in order to resolve the investigations. If manipulation of LIBOR or another inter-bank lending rate occurred, it may have resulted in that rate being artificially lower (or higher) than it otherwise would have been. Responsibility for the calculation of LIBOR was transferred to ICE Benchmark Administration Limited, as independent LIBOR administrator, effective February 1, 2014.

On July 27, 2017, the U.K. Financial Conduct Authority announced that it will no longer persuade or compel banks to submit rates for the calculation of LIBOR rates after 2021. We refer to such announcement as the "July 27th Announcement." The July 27th Announcement indicates that the continuation of LIBOR on the current basis cannot and will not be guaranteed after 2021. Consequently, at this time, it is not possible to predict whether and to what extent banks will continue to provide LIBOR submissions to the administrator of LIBOR or whether any additional reforms to LIBOR may be enacted in the United Kingdom or elsewhere. Similarly, it is not possible to predict whether LIBOR will continue to be viewed as an acceptable benchmark for securities such as the Notes, what rate or rates may become accepted alternatives to LIBOR or the effect of any such changes in views or alternatives on the value of LIBOR-linked securities, such as the Notes. Any of the above developments or changes or any other consequential changes to LIBOR, or any alternative rate or benchmark as a result of any international, national, or other proposals for reform or other initiatives or investigations, or any further uncertainty in relation to the timing and manner of implementation of such changes, could have a material adverse effect on the value of the Notes.

If LIBOR is discontinued, the interest rate during the floating rate period will be calculated using a substitute reference rate to be determined by the calculation.

While the initial interest rate on the Notes is fixed, the Notes will bear interest each quarterly interest period at a per annum rate equal to the then-current three-month LIBOR rate, plus a spread of basis points (%), for each interest period beginning , 2024. As described under "Description of the Notes Interest Rate and Interest Payment Dates Floating Rate Period," if the Calculation Agent determines that three-month LIBOR has been discontinued, then we may determine and provide to the Calculation Agent in writing whether to calculate the relevant interest rate using a substitute or successor base rate that we have determined in our sole discretion is most comparable to three-month LIBOR or is an industry-accepted substitute or successor base rate, and the Calculation Agent will use that substitute or successor base rate as directed by us in writing. If a substitute or successor base rate has been determined in accordance with the foregoing, we in our sole discretion may determine

Table of Contents

what business day convention to use, the definition of business day, the determination date to be used and any other relevant methodology for calculating such substitute or successor base rate, including any adjustment factor needed to make such substitute or successor base rate comparable to the LIBOR base rate, in a manner that is consistent with industry-accepted practices for such substitute or successor base rate. Any of the foregoing determinations or actions by us could result in adverse consequences to the applicable interest rate on the Notes during a floating rate interest period, which could have a material adverse effect on the return on, value of, and market for the Notes. We have appointed Wilmington Trust, National Association as the Calculation Agent for purposes of determining three-month LIBOR for each floating rate interest period.

Holders of the Notes will have no rights against the publishers of LIBOR.

Holders of the Notes will have no rights against the publishers of LIBOR, even though the amount they receive on each interest payment date after a depend upon the level of LIBOR. The publishers of LIBOR are not in any way involved in this offering and have no obligations relating to the Notes or the holders of the Notes.

Table of Contents

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that the net proceeds from this offering, after deducting underwriting discounts and estimated expenses, will be approximately \$\text{ million}\$. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering for general corporate purposes, which may include working capital, repurchasing shares of our common stock, repaying indebtedness and redemption of our outstanding securities, providing capital to support the organic growth of the Bank or funding the opportunistic acquisition of similar or complementary financial service organizations, financing investments and capital expenditures and for investments in the Bank as regulatory capital. Although our management actively evaluates acquisition opportunities, we do not have any definitive plans relating to material acquisitions at this time.

Our management will have broad discretion in the use of the net proceeds from the sale of the Notes. Pending the use of the net proceeds of this offering as described above, we may invest such proceeds in highly liquid, short-term securities or in deposit accounts at the Bank.

Table of Contents

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth, on a consolidated basis, our capitalization, including regulatory capital ratios as of December 31, 2018:

on an actual basis, and

on an "as adjusted" basis after giving pro forma effect to the sale of the Notes offered hereby for total net proceeds of approximately \$ million after deducting the underwriting discount and estimated expenses.

The "as adjusted" information below is illustrative only and our capitalization following the closing of this offering will be adjusted based on the final terms of this offering. You should read this table in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and notes thereto for the year ended December 31, 2018, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included in our <u>Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018,</u> and the "*Use of Proceeds*" section included in this prospectus supplement, together with the other information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.

	As of Decem	ber 31	, 2018
(Dollars in thousands, except per share amounts)	Actual	As	Adjusted
Borrowings:			
FHLB advances and other borrowings	\$ 667,681	\$	667,681
Subordinated debentures	110,313		
Total borrowings	\$ 777,994	\$	

Stockholders' equity:		
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, 1,000,000 shares authorized; shares issued and outstanding		
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 150,000,000 shares authorized; 62,480,755 shares issued and outstanding	\$ 617	\$ 617
Additional paid-in capital	1,674,274	1,674,274
Retained earnings	300,407	300,407
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	(5,601)	(5,601)
Total stockholders' equity	\$ 1,969,607	\$ 1,969,607

Regulatory capital ratios(1):

Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc. Capital Ratios	
Tier 1 leverage ratio	10.38%
Common equity Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio	10.88
Tier 1 capital to total risk-weight assets	11.13
Total capital to total risk-weighted assets	12.39
Pacific Premier Bank Capital Ratios	
Tier 1 leverage ratio	11.06%
Common equity Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio	11.87
Tier 1 capital to total risk-weighted assets	11.87
Total capital to total risk-weighted assets	12.28

(1) For purposes of this table, we have assumed that the net proceeds of this offering will be invested in securities which carry no risk weighting for purposes of all adjusted risk-based capital ratios.

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES

We will issue the Notes under the indenture, to be dated on or about , 2019 between the Company, as the issuer, and Wilmington Trust, National Association as the trustee, as amended and supplemented by a first supplemental indenture, to be dated on or about , 2019, which we refer to as the "indenture" (as it may be amended and supplemented from time to time), and we refer to Wilmington Trust, National Association in its capacity as the trustee for the Notes under the indenture, as the "trustee." You may request a copy of the indenture from us as described under "Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference" in this prospectus supplement. The following summary of certain provisions of the Notes and the summary of certain provisions of the indenture in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus do not purport to be complete and are subject to, and qualified in their entirety by reference to, all of the provisions of the Notes and the indenture, including the definitions of certain terms used in the Notes and the indenture. We urge you to read each of these documents because they, and not this description or the description set forth in "Description of Debt Securities" in the accompanying prospectus, define your rights as a holder of the Notes. To the extent that information in this prospectus supplement relating to the indenture or the Notes is inconsistent with any related information contained in the accompanying prospectus, the information in this prospectus supplement shall control with respect to the Notes. For purposes of the following summary, references to "we," "our," "ours," "us" and "the Company" or similar references refer to Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc. only, and not its subsidiaries.

General

The Notes will be our unsecured and subordinated obligations and will mature on , 2029, or the stated maturity date, unless redeemed prior to such date in accordance with the provisions set forth under " *Optional Redemption and Redemption Upon Special Events.*" Unless previously purchased and cancelled or redeemed prior to the stated maturity date, we will repay the Notes at a price equal to 100% of the outstanding principal amount of the Notes, plus any accrued and unpaid interest, to, but excluding, the stated maturity date. We will pay principal of, and interest on, the Notes in U.S. dollars. The Notes will rank equally among themselves and junior in right of payment to our existing and future Senior Indebtedness, as described below in " *Subordination of the Notes*," and will be effectively subordinated to all existing and future indebtedness, deposits and other liabilities and preferred equity of the Bank and our other current and future subsidiaries, including, without limitation, the Bank's liabilities to its depositors, liabilities to general creditors and liabilities arising during the ordinary course or otherwise. No sinking fund will exist for the Notes, and no sinking fund payments will be made with respect to the Notes. The Notes will not be convertible into or exchangeable for any other securities or property. The Notes will be subject to defeasance but will not be subject to covenant defeasance.

Except as described below under " *Clearance and Settlement*," the Notes will be issued only in book-entry form and will be represented by a global note registered in the name of Cede & Co., as the nominee of The Depository Trust Company, or the DTC. See " *Clearance and Settlement*" below.

The Notes will be issued and may be transferred only in minimum denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. The Notes are a part of a series of securities newly established under the indenture and will be initially issued in the aggregate principal amount of \$\\$. We may, from time to time, without notice to, or the consent of, the holders of the Notes, issue additional debt securities ranking equally with the Notes and with identical terms to the Notes in all respects (except for issue date, the offering price, the interest commencement date and the first interest payment date) in order that such additional debt securities may be consolidated and form a single series with the Notes.

Table of Contents

No recourse will be available for the payment of principal of, or interest on, any Note, for any claim based thereon, or otherwise in respect thereof, against any incorporator, director, officer, employee or shareholder, as such, past, present or future, of ours or of any successor entity.

Neither the indenture nor the Notes contain any covenants: (1) prohibiting or otherwise restricting the incurrence of indebtedness or other obligations by us or by any of our subsidiaries, including the Bank, or the issuance of preferred equity by any of our subsidiaries; (2) requiring us or any of our subsidiaries to achieve or maintain any minimum financial results relating to our or its financial condition, liquidity or results of operations or meet or exceed certain financial ratios as a general matter or to incur additional indebtedness or maintain any reserves; or (3) prohibiting or otherwise restricting us or any of our subsidiaries from granting liens on our or its assets to secure our or its indebtedness or other obligations that are senior or effectively senior in right of payment to the Notes, repurchasing our stock or other securities, including any of the Notes, or paying dividends to our or its shareholders or other equity owners. Accordingly, neither the indenture nor the Notes contain any provisions that would provide protection to the holders of the Notes against a sudden and dramatic decline in our credit quality resulting from a merger, takeover, recapitalization or similar restructuring, any highly leveraged or similar transaction or any other event involving us or any of our subsidiaries that may adversely affect our credit quality. See "Risk Factors The Notes do not restrict our ability to incur additional debt, to repurchase our securities or to take other actions that could negatively impact holders of the Notes, and the indenture governing the Notes does not contain any financial covenants."

The indenture and the Notes will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

The Notes are not savings accounts or deposits in the Company or the Bank and are not insured or guaranteed by the FDIC or any other governmental agency or instrumentality. The Notes are solely obligations of the Company and are neither obligations of, nor guaranteed by, the Bank or any of our other subsidiaries or affiliates.

Interest Rate and Interest Payment Dates

Fixed Rate Period

From, and including, the date of initial issuance of the Notes to, but excluding, , 2024, unless redeemed prior to such date as contemplated below under " *Optional Redemption and Redemption Upon Special Events*," the Notes will bear interest at the annual rate of %, and we will pay interest on the Notes semi-annually in arrears on each and , commencing on , 2019. We refer to each such date as a "fixed rate interest payment date," and we refer to the period from, and including, the issue date of the Notes to, but excluding, the first fixed rate interest payment date and each successive period from, and including, a fixed rate interest payment date to, but excluding, the next fixed rate interest payment date as a "fixed rate period." If any fixed rate interest payment date is not a business day (as defined below), we will make the relevant payment on the next business day, and no interest will accrue as a result of any such delay in payment. The interest payable on any fixed rate interest payment date will be paid to each holder in whose name a Note is registered at the close of business on the and (whether or not a business day) immediately preceding such fixed rate interest payment date.

Interest payable on the Notes for any fixed rate period will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

Table of Contents

Floating Rate Period

, 2024 to, but excluding, the stated maturity date, unless redeemed subsequent to , 2024 but prior to the From, and including, stated maturity date as contemplated below under " Optional Redemption and Redemption Upon Special Events," the Notes will bear interest at an annual rate equal to three-month LIBOR, reset quarterly, plus basis points (%), and we will pay interest on the Notes quarterly in arrears beginning on , 2024. We refer to each such date as a "floating rate interest payment date," and and together with the fixed rate interest payment dates, collectively the "interest payment dates," and we refer to the period from, and , 2024 to, but excluding, the first floating rate interest payment date and each successive period from, and including, a floating rate interest payment date to, but excluding, the next floating rate interest payment date as a "floating rate period," and together with the fixed rate periods, collectively, the "interest rate periods." The interest payable on any floating rate interest payment date will be paid to the holder in whose name a Note is registered at the close of business on the and (whether or not a business day) immediately preceding such floating rate interest payment date. If a floating rate payment date falls on a day that is not a business day, then such floating rate payment date will be postponed to the next succeeding business day unless such day falls in the next succeeding calendar month, in which case such floating rate payment date will be accelerated to the immediately preceding business day, and, in each such case, the amounts payable on such business day will include interest accrued to, but excluding, such business day.

Interest payable on the Notes for a floating rate period will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of the actual number of days in such floating rate period.

The term "business day" means any day other than a Saturday or Sunday that is neither a legal holiday nor a day on which banking institutions are authorized or required by law, regulation or executive order to be closed; provided, however, that in the case of any floating rate interest payment date, such day is also a London banking day. "London banking day" means any date on which commercial banks are open for business (including dealings in U.S. dollars) in London, England.

"Three-month LIBOR" means, as determined by the Calculation Agent on the second London banking day immediately preceding the commencement of the applicable floating rate period (the "determination date") and provided to the trustee in writing (if the trustee is not the calculation agent), the offered rate for deposits in U.S. dollars having a maturity of three months that appears on the Designated LIBOR Page as of 11:00 a.m., London time, on such determination date. If the Calculation Agent determines on the relevant interest determination date that three-month LIBOR is not published on the Designated LIBOR page, then the Calculation Agent will request the principal London office of each of four major banks in the London interbank market, selected by the Company for this purpose and whose names and contact information will be provided by the Company to the Calculation Agent, to provide such bank's offered quotation to prime banks in the London interbank market for deposits in U.S. dollars with a term of three months as of 11:00 a.m., London time, on such determination date and in a principal amount equal to an amount for a single transaction in U.S. dollars in the relevant market at the relevant time as determined by the Company and provided to the Calculation Agent (a "Representative Amount"). If at least two such quotations are so provided, three-month LIBOR for the interest period related to such determination date will be the arithmetic mean of such quotations. If fewer than two such quotations are provided, the Calculation Agent will request each of three major banks in the City of New York selected by the Company for this purpose and whose names and contact information will be provided by the Company to the Calculation Agent, to provide such bank's rate for loans in U.S. dollars to leading European banks with a term of three months as of approximately 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on such determination date and in a Representative Amount. If at least two such rates are so provided, three-month LIBOR for the interest period related to such determination date will be the arithmetic mean of

Table of Contents

such quotations. If fewer than two such rates are so provided, then three-month LIBOR for the interest period related to such determination date will be set to equal the three-month LIBOR for the immediately preceding interest period or, in the case of the interest period commencing on the first floating rate interest payment date, %, resulting in a coupon rate of %. All percentages used in or resulting from any calculation of three-month LIBOR will be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred-thousandth of a percentage point, with 0.000005% rounded up to 0.00001%. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that three-month LIBOR as determined in accordance with this definition is less than zero, three-month LIBOR for such interest period shall be deemed to be zero.

In addition, if the Calculation Agent determines that three-month LIBOR is not published on the Designated LIBOR Page, then the Company may determine and provide to the Calculation Agent in writing whether to calculate the relevant interest rate using a substitute or successor base rate that the Company has determined in its sole discretion is most comparable to three-month LIBOR or is an industry-accepted substitute or successor base rate, and the Calculation Agent will use that substitute or successor base rate as directed by the Company in writing. If a substitute or successor base rate has been determined in accordance with the foregoing, the Company in its sole discretion may determine what business day convention to use, the definition of business day, the determination date to be used and any other relevant methodology for calculating such substitute or successor base rate, including any adjustment factor needed to make such substitute or successor base rate comparable to the LIBOR base rate, in a manner that is consistent with industry-accepted practices for such substitute or successor base rate. "Calculation Agent" means Wilmington Trust, National Association, or any other successor appointed by us, acting as calculation agent. The Company may appoint itself, or any of its affiliates, as the Calculation Agent.

"Designated LIBOR Page" means the display on Bloomberg Page BBAM1 (or any successor or substitute page of such service, or any successor to such service selected by the Company), for the purpose of displaying the London interbank rates of U.S. dollars.

Subordination of the Notes

Our obligation to make any payment on account of the principal of, or interest on, the Notes will be subordinate and junior in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all of our Senior Indebtedness. As of December 31, 2018, we had no Senior Indebtedness outstanding at the holding company level.

The term "Senior Indebtedness" means (a) any of the Company's indebtedness (including the principal of and premium, if any, and unpaid interest on such indebtedness) for borrowed or purchased money including overdrafts, foreign exchange contracts, currency exchange agreements, interest rate protection agreements, and any loans or advances from banks, whether or not evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other written instruments, including any obligations of the Company to general creditors, depositors or trade creditors; (b) the Company's obligations under letters of credit, bank guarantees or bankers' acceptances; (c) any of the Company's indebtedness or other obligations with respect to commodity contracts, interest rate and currency swap agreements, cap, floor, and collar agreements, currency spot and forward contracts, and other similar agreements or arrangements designed to protect against fluctuations in currency exchange or interest rates; (d) any guarantees, endorsements (other than by endorsement of negotiable instruments for collection in the ordinary course of business), or other similar contingent obligations in respect of obligations of others of a type described in clauses (a), (b), and (c), whether or not such obligation is classified as a liability on a balance sheet prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States; (e) all obligations and liabilities in respect of leases required in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles to be accounted for as capitalized lease obligations on our balance sheet; (f) all obligations and other liabilities under any lease or related document in connection with the lease of real property which provides that we

Table of Contents

are contractually obligated to purchase or cause a third party to purchase the leased property and thereby guarantee a minimum residual value of the leased property to the lessor; (g) all direct or indirect guarantees or similar agreements in respect of, and our obligations or liabilities to purchase, acquire or otherwise assure a creditor against loss in respect of, indebtedness, obligations or liabilities of others of the type described in clauses (a) through (f) above; and (h) any and all refinancings, replacements, deferrals, renewals, extensions and refundings of, or amendments, modifications or supplements to, any indebtedness, obligation or liability of the kind described in clauses (a) through (g) above, other than obligations ranking on a parity with the Notes or ranking junior to the Notes. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Federal Reserve (or other competent regulatory agency or authority) promulgates any rule or issues any interpretation that defines general creditor(s), the main purpose of which is to establish a criteria for determining whether the subordinated debt of a bank holding company is to be included in its capital, then the term "general creditors" as used herein the definition of Senior Indebtedness will have the meaning as described in that rule or interpretation.

The term "Senior Indebtedness" does not include (a) any indebtedness of the Company which when incurred, and without respect to any election under Section 1111(b) of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, was without recourse to the Company, (b) any indebtedness of the Company to any of its subsidiaries, (c) indebtedness to any employee of the Company, (d) any liability for taxes, (e) any indebtedness of the Company which is expressly subordinate in right of payment to any other indebtedness of the Company, and (f) renewals, extensions, modifications and refundings of any such indebtedness.

Upon any insolvency, bankruptcy, liquidation, dissolution, winding up or similar proceeding or any assignment for the benefit of creditors or any other marshalling of our assets or liabilities, the payment of the principal of and interest on the Notes will be subordinated in right of payment to the prior payment in full in cash or other payment satisfactory to the holders of Senior Indebtedness of all Senior Indebtedness. In the event of any acceleration of the Notes because of an insolvency event of default specified below in clauses (5) or (6) under " Events of Default; Limitation on Suits," the holders of any Senior Indebtedness would be entitled to payment in full in cash or other payment satisfactory to such holders of all Senior Indebtedness obligations before the holders of the Notes are entitled to receive any payment or distribution. The indenture requires us or the trustee to promptly notify holders of Senior Indebtedness if payment of the Notes is accelerated because of an event of default.

We may not make any payment on the Notes, including any redemption of the Notes, if:

any default in the payment of principal, premium, if any, or interest on any Senior Indebtedness beyond any applicable grace period with respect thereto occurs, and is continuing,

a default on Senior Indebtedness occurs and is continuing that permits holders of such Senior Indebtedness (or a trustee on their behalf) to accelerate its maturity, or

a default under any Senior Indebtedness is the subject of judicial proceedings or the Trustee or paying agent receives a notice of the default from a person who may give it pursuant to the indenture.

We may resume payments on the Notes and may acquire them when:

the default is cured or waived, or

otherwise permitted by the indenture.

In the event of our bankruptcy, dissolution or reorganization, holders of Senior Indebtedness may receive more, ratably, and holders of the Notes may receive less, ratably, than our other creditors

Table of Contents

(including our trade creditors). This subordination will not prevent the occurrence of any event of default under the indenture.

Subject to the terms of the indenture, if the trustee or any holder of any of the Notes receives any payment or distribution of our assets in contravention of the subordination provisions applicable to the Notes before all Senior Indebtedness is paid in full in cash, property or securities, including by way of set-off or any such payment or distribution which may be payable or deliverable by reason of the payment of any other indebtedness of the Company being subordinated to the payment of the Notes, then such payment or distribution will be held in trust for the benefit of holders of Senior Indebtedness or their representatives to the extent necessary to make payment in full in cash or payment satisfactory to the holders of Senior Indebtedness of all unpaid Senior Indebtedness.

We are obligated to pay compensation to the trustee as shall be agreed in writing between us and the trustee and to indemnify the trustee against certain losses, liabilities or expenses incurred by the trustee in connection with its duties relating to the Notes. The trustee's claims for these payments will generally be senior to those of noteholders in respect of all funds collected or held by the trustee.

As discussed above, neither the Notes nor the indenture contains any limitation on the amount of Senior Indebtedness or other obligations ranking senior to or equally with the indebtedness evidenced by the Notes that we, the Bank or any of our other subsidiaries may incur or any preferred equity that we, the Bank or our other subsidiaries may issue. Indebtedness and other liabilities and any preferred equity of the Bank or our other subsidiaries do not fall within the definition of Senior Indebtedness, but the Notes will be effectively subordinated to all of the existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities, including deposit liabilities, of our subsidiaries, including the Bank, and to preferred equity holders of any such subsidiary. As of December 31, 2018, the Bank and our other subsidiaries had outstanding indebtedness, total deposits and other liabilities of approximately \$9.5 billion, excluding intercompany liabilities, all of which ranks structurally senior to the Notes. As of December 31, 2018, the Company, at the holding company level, had approximately \$84.5 million of subordinated notes ranking on parity with the Notes and \$25.8 million of subordinated securities ranking junior to the Notes.

Defeasance

So long as no event of default has occurred and is continuing, we may elect to discharge certain of our obligations under the indenture with respect to the Notes on the terms and subject to the conditions precedent contained in the indenture (referred to in this section as a "Defeasance") by:

irrevocably depositing with the trustee, as trust funds in trust, specifically pledged as security for, and dedicated solely to, the benefit of the holders of the Notes, money or U.S. government obligations (generally, securities that are obligations of or guaranteed by the United States of America), or a combination of money and U.S. government obligations, in each case sufficient, in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants, to pay and discharge the principal of and interest on the Notes on the date on which the principal becomes due and payable in accordance with the terms of the Notes or the indenture, whether at the stated maturity date, or by declaration of acceleration, call for redemption, or otherwise; and

satisfying certain other conditions precedent specified in the indenture, including, among other things, the delivery of an opinion of counsel that the holders of the Notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of the Defeasance and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax in the same amounts, in the same manner, and at the same times as would have been the case if the Defeasance had not occurred.

Table of Contents

A Defeasance will not relieve us of our obligation to pay when due the principal of and interest on the Notes if the Notes are not paid from the money or U.S. government obligations held in trust by the trustee for payment thereof.

Optional Redemption and Redemption Upon Special Events

We may, at our option, beginning with the interest payment date of , 2024 and on any interest payment date thereafter, redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption, subject to prior approval of the Federal Reserve, to the extent that such approval is required. The selection of Notes to be redeemed in any partial redemption will be made by lot or in accordance with DTC's applicable procedures. If any Note is to be redeemed in part only, the notice of redemption relating to such Note shall state it is a partial redemption and the portion of the principal amount thereof to be redeemed. A replacement Note in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion thereof will be issued in the name of the holder thereof upon cancellation of the original Note. The Notes are not subject to redemption or prepayment at the option of the holders of the Notes.

In addition, we may, at our option and subject to prior approval of the Federal Reserve, to the extent that such approval is required, redeem the Notes, in whole but not in part, at any time prior to the stated maturity date, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the date of redemption, in the event of:

- (1) a "Tax Event," which is defined to mean the receipt by the Company of an opinion of independent tax counsel to the effect that, as a result of (a) an amendment to or change (including any announced prospective amendment or change) in any law or treaty, or any regulation thereunder, of the United States or any of its political subdivisions or taxing authorities, (b) a judicial decision, administrative action, official administrative pronouncement, ruling, regulatory procedure, regulation, notice or announcement, including any notice or announcement to adopt or promulgate any ruling, regulatory procedure or regulation, (c) an amendment to or change in any official position with respect to, or any interpretation of, an administrative or judicial action or a law or regulation of the United States that differs from the previously generally accepted position or interpretation, or (d) a threatened challenge asserted in writing in connection with an audit of the Company's federal income tax returns or positions or a similar audit of any of the Company's subsidiaries or a publicly known threatened challenge asserted in writing against any other taxpayer that has raised capital through the issuance of securities that are substantially similar to the Notes, in each case, occurring or becoming publicly known on or after the original issue date of the Notes, there is more than an insubstantial risk that interest payable by the Company on the Notes is not, or within 90 days of the date of such opinion, will not be, deductible by the Company, in whole or in part, for United States federal income tax purposes;
- (2) a "Tier 2 Capital Event," which is defined to mean the receipt by the Company of an opinion of independent bank regulatory counsel to the effect that, as a result of (a) any amendment to, or change (including any announced prospective amendment or change) in, the laws or any regulations thereunder of the United States or any rules, guidelines or policies of an applicable regulatory authority for the Company, or (b) any official administrative pronouncement or judicial decision interpreting or applying such laws or regulations, which amendment or change is effective or which pronouncement or decision is announced on or after the original issue date of the Notes, the Notes do not constitute, or within 90 days of the date of such opinion will not constitute, Tier 2 capital (or its then equivalent if the Company were subject to such capital requirement) for purposes of capital adequacy guidelines of the Federal Reserve (or any successor regulatory authority with jurisdiction over bank holding companies), as then in effect and applicable to the Company; or

Table of Contents

(3) a "1940 Act Event," which is defined to mean our becoming required to register as an investment company pursuant to the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.

Our election to redeem any Notes upon the occurrence of any of the enumerated events above will be provided to the trustee in the form of an officer's certificate at least 60 days prior to the redemption date, or such shorter notice as may be acceptable to the trustee. In case of any such election, notice of redemption must be provided to the holders of the Notes not less than 30 days nor more than 60 days prior to the redemption date. Any such redemption may be subject to the satisfaction of conditions precedent as may be set forth in the applicable notice of redemption. If any such conditions precedent have not been satisfied, the Company shall provide written notice to the trustee and each holder of the Notes prior to the close of business of the business day prior to the redemption date in the same manner in which the notice of redemption was given. Upon receipt of such notice, the notice of redemption shall be rescinded or delayed as provided in such notice. In no event shall the Trustee be responsible to satisfy any such condition precedent, including making a deposit of money required to effectuate the redemption.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, interest payable on any interest payment date on or before any redemption of the Notes will be paid to each holder in whose name a Note is registered as described above in " *Interest Rate and Interest Payment Dates*."

The Notes Intended to Qualify as Tier 2 Capital

The Notes are intended to qualify as Tier 2 capital under the capital rules established by the Federal Reserve for bank holding companies that became effective January 1, 2014 and the guidelines of the Federal Reserve for bank holding companies under the Basel III framework that became effective on January 1, 2015. The rules set forth specific criteria for instruments to qualify as Tier 2 capital. Among other things, the Notes must:

be unsecured;

have a minimum original maturity of at least five years;

be subordinated to depositors and general creditors, which, in our case, will be to the holders of our Senior Indebtedness, if any;

not contain provisions permitting the holders of the Notes to accelerate payment of principal prior to maturity except in the event of dissolution, winding-up, liquidation or reorganization or similar proceeding of the Company or the Bank;

not contain provisions permitting the Company to redeem or repurchase the Notes prior to the date that is five years after issuance, except upon the occurrence of certain special events, but in each case, only with the prior approval of the Federal Reserve; and

unless the Federal Reserve authorizes us to do otherwise in writing, not be redeemed unless they are replaced with other Tier 2 capital instruments or unless we can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Federal Reserve that following redemption, we will continue to hold capital commensurate with our risk.

S-26

Table of Contents

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets

We may not consolidate with or merge with or into, or sell, convey, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our properties and assets to, any person, which we refer to as a successor person, unless:

we are the surviving corporation or the successor person (if other than the Company) is a corporation organized and validly existing under the laws of the U.S. or any state or the District of Columbia and expressly assumes, by a supplemental indenture, executed and delivered to the trustee, in form satisfactory to the trustee our obligations on the Notes and under the indenture;

immediately after giving effect to the transaction, no event of default, and no event which, after notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an event of default, shall have occurred and be continuing under the indenture; and

we have complied with our obligations to deliver certain documentation to the trustee.

Events of Default; Limitation on Suits

Under the indenture, an event of default will occur with respect to the Notes upon the occurrence of any of the following:

- (1) default in the payment of any interest on the Notes when it becomes due and payable, and continuance of such default for a period of 30 days;
- (2) default in the payment of the principal of or premium, if any, on the Notes as and when the same shall become due, either at its maturity, upon redemption, by declaration or otherwise;
- (3) default in the payment of any sinking or purchase fund or analogous obligation when the same becomes due, and continuance of such default for a period of 30 days;
- (4) default in the performance, or breach, of any covenant or warranty of the Company in the indenture (other than a covenant or warranty a default in whose performance or whose breach is elsewhere in the indenture specifically dealt with or which has expressly been included in the indenture solely for the benefit of series of securities other than such series), and continuance of such default or breach for a period of 60 days after there has been given to the Company by the trustee or to the Company and the trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding securities of such series a written notice specifying such default or breach and requiring it to be remedied and stating that such notice is a "Notice of Default";
- (5) the entry of an order for relief against the Company under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code by a court having jurisdiction in the premises or a decree or order by a court having jurisdiction in the premises adjudging the Company a bankrupt or insolvent under any other applicable federal or state law, or the entry of a decree or order approving as properly filed a petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition of or in respect of the Company under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or any other applicable federal or state law, or appointing a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator (or other similar official) of the Company or of any substantial part of its property, or ordering the winding up or liquidation of its affairs, and the continuance of any such decree or order unstayed and in effect for a period of 90 consecutive days; or
- (6) the consent by the Company to the institution of bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings against it, or the filing by it of a petition or answer or consent seeking reorganization or relief under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or any other applicable federal or state law, or the consent by it to the filing of any such

Table of Contents

petition or to the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator (or other similar official) of the Company or of any substantial part of its property, or the making by it of an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or the admission by it in writing of its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or the taking of corporate action by the Company in furtherance of any such action.

The occurrence of an event of default may constitute an event of default under our bank credit agreements in existence from time to time. In addition, the occurrence of certain events of default or an acceleration under the indenture may constitute an event of default under certain of our other indebtedness outstanding from time to time.

Neither the trustee nor the holders of the Notes will have the right to accelerate the maturity of the Notes unless there is an event of default under clause (5) or (6) above, which is referred to as an insolvency event of default, and in the case of clauses (5) and (6) the acceleration is automatic. Nevertheless, during the continuation of any other event of default under the Notes, the trustee may, subject to certain limitations and conditions, seek to enforce its rights and the rights of the holders of Notes to regularly scheduled payments under the Notes, as well as the performance of any covenant or agreement in the indenture. Any such rights to receive payment of such amounts under the Notes remain subject to the subordination provisions of the Notes as discussed above under " *Subordination of the Notes*." In the case of an insolvency event of default, the principal of and accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on the Notes will become and be immediately due and payable. Any payment by us on the Notes following any such acceleration will be subject to the subordination provisions described above under " *Subordination of the Notes*."

Subject to certain rights of the trustee, the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding Notes will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee with respect to the Notes. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the indenture provides that the trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the indenture at the request, order or direction of any of the holders of outstanding Notes, unless the trustee receives security and indemnity satisfactory to it against any costs, liabilities or expenses which might be incurred by it in compliance with such request, order or direction.

Modification and Waiver

We and the trustee may modify and amend the indenture with the consent of the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the outstanding Notes. We may not make any modification or amendment without the consent of the holder of each Note affected thereby that amendment will:

- (1) change the scheduled maturity date or the stated payment date of any payment of premium or interest payable on the Notes, or reduce the principal amount thereof, or any amount of interest or premium payable thereon;
- (2) change any place of payment where, or the coin or currency in which, the Notes or any payment of premium or interest thereon is payable, or modify the provisions of the indenture with respect to the subordination of the securities in a manner adverse to the holders;
- (3) impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment described in clauses (1) or (2) on or after the same shall become due and payable, whether at maturity or, in the case of redemption or repayment, on or after the redemption date or the repayment date, as the case may be;

Table of Contents

- (4) reduce the percentage in principal amount of the outstanding securities of the Notes, the consent of whose holders is required for any such supplemental indenture, or the consent of whose holders is required for any waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the indenture or certain defaults hereunder and their consequences provided for in the indenture;
- (5) subject to certain exceptions, modify any of the provisions of certain sections of the indenture, except to increase any such percentage or to provide that certain other provisions of the indenture cannot be modified or waived without the consent of the holder of each outstanding security affected thereby; or
 - (6) adversely affect the ranking or priority of the Notes.

Except for certain specified provisions, the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the Notes may on behalf of the holders of all Notes waive our compliance with provisions of the indenture or the Notes. The holders of a majority in principal amount of the Notes may on behalf of the holders of all the Notes waive any past default under the indenture with respect to the Notes and its consequences, except a default in the payment of the principal of or any interest on any Note, or in respect of a covenant or provision that cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of the Note affected.

In addition, we and the trustee may modify and amend the indenture without the consent of any holders of the Notes:

- (1) to evidence the succession of another corporation to the Company and the assumption by any such successor of the covenants, agreements and obligations of the Company in the indenture and in the securities;
- (2) to add to the covenants of the Company such further covenants, restrictions or conditions for the protection of the holders of the Notes as the Company and the trustee shall consider to be for the protection of the holders of the Notes or to surrender any right or power herein conferred upon the Company;
- (3) to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision in the indenture which may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision in the indenture, any supplemental indenture or the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, or the Trust Indenture Act, or to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under the indenture that do not adversely affect the interests of the holders of securities of the Notes in any material respect as determined by us;
 - (4) to secure the Notes;
- (5) to evidence and provide for the acceptance of appointment by another corporation as a successor trustee under the indenture with respect to the Notes and to add to or change any of the provisions of the indenture as shall be necessary to provide for or facilitate the administration of the trusts under the indenture by more than one trustee;
 - (6) to add any additional events of default in respect of the Notes;
- (7) to add to or change any of the provisions of this Indenture to such extent as shall be necessary to permit or facilitate the issuance of Notes in bearer form, registrable or not registrable as to principal, and with or without interest coupons, or to permit or facilitate the issuance of Securities in uncertificated form;

Table of Contents

- (8) to make any change in the Notes that does not adversely affect in any material respect the interests of the holders of such securities as determined by us and evidenced by an officer's certificate delivered to the trustee; or
- (9) to delete, modify or add provisions of the indenture, provided that such deletion, modification or addition does not apply to any outstanding Notes issued prior to such deletion, modification or addition.

Clearance and Settlement

DTC will act as securities depositary for the Notes. The Notes will be issued only as fully registered securities registered in the name of Cede & Co. (DTC's partnership nominee) or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. A fully registered global note, representing the total aggregate principal amount of the Notes issued and sold, will be executed and deposited with DTC.

DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC holds securities that its participants deposit with it. DTC also facilitates the settlement among participants of securities transactions in deposited securities, such as transfers and pledges, through electronic computerized book-entry changes in participants' accounts, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations.

DTC is a wholly owned subsidiary of The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation, or DTCC. DTCC, in turn, is owned by a number of its direct participants and members of the National Securities Clearing Corporation, Government Securities Clearing Corporation, MBS Clearing Corporation and Emerging Markets Clearing Corporation, as well as by the New York Stock Exchange and the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority.

Access to the DTC system is also available to indirect participants, such as securities brokers and dealers, and banks and trust companies that clear through or maintain custodial relationships with direct participants, either directly or indirectly. The rules applicable to DTC and its participants are on file with the SEC.

Purchases of securities under the DTC system must be made by or through direct or indirect participants in DTC, who will receive a credit for the securities on DTC's records. The ownership interest of each beneficial owner of securities will be recorded on the direct or indirect participants' records. Beneficial owners will not receive written confirmation from DTC of their purchase. Beneficial owners are, however, expected to receive written confirmations providing details of the transaction, as well as periodic statements of their holdings, from the direct or indirect participant through which the beneficial owner entered into the transaction. Under a book-entry format, holders may experience some delay in their receipt of payments made with respect to the Notes, as such payments will be forwarded by the paying agent for the Notes to Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC. DTC will forward the payments to its participants, who will then forward them to indirect participants or holders. Beneficial owners of securities other than DTC or its nominees will not be recognized by the relevant registrar, transfer agent, paying agent or trustee as registered holders of the Notes entitled to the benefits of the indenture. Beneficial owners that are not participants will be permitted to exercise their rights only indirectly through and according to the procedures of participants and, if applicable, indirect participants.

Table of Contents

To facilitate subsequent transfers, all securities deposited by direct participants with DTC are registered in the name of DTC's partnership nominee, Cede & Co., or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. The deposit of securities with DTC and their registration in the name of Cede & Co. or such other DTC nominee do not effect any change in beneficial ownership of those securities. DTC does not have, and is not anticipated to have, any knowledge of the actual beneficial owners of the Notes, as DTC's records reflect only the identity of the direct participants to whose accounts the Notes are credited, which may or may not be the beneficial owners. The direct and indirect participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers.

Conveyance of redemption notices and other communications by DTC to direct participants, by direct participants to indirect participants, and by direct and indirect participants to beneficial owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

If applicable, redemption notices shall be sent to Cede & Co. If less than all of the Notes are being redeemed, DTC's practice is to determine by lot the amount of the interest of each direct participant in such issue to be redeemed.

DTC may discontinue providing its services as securities depositary with respect to the Notes at any time by giving reasonable notice to the Company or its agent. Under these circumstances, in the event that a successor securities depositary is not obtained, certificates for the Notes are required to be printed and delivered. We may decide to discontinue the use of the system of book-entry-only transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depositary). In that event, certificated Notes to be exchanged for beneficial interests in the global Notes will be authenticated and delivered to or at the direction of DTC within 90 days.

All payments of principal of, and interest on, the Notes represented by the global note and all transfers and deliveries of such global note will be made to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered holder of the global note. DTC's practice is to credit its direct participants' accounts upon DTC's receipt of funds and corresponding detail information from the Company or its agent, on the payment date in accordance with their respective holdings shown on DTC's records. Payments by participants to beneficial owners of the Notes will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices of those participants, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in "street name," and will be the responsibility of that participant and not of DTC, the depositary, the Company, the trustee or any of their respective agents, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Payments of principal of, or interest on, the Notes to Cede & Co. (or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC) will be the responsibility of the Company or its agent, disbursement of such payments to direct participants will be the responsibility of DTC, and disbursement of such payments to the beneficial owners of the Notes will be the responsibility of direct and indirect participants.

Ownership of beneficial interests in the global note will be limited to participants or persons that may hold beneficial interests through institutions that have accounts with DTC or its nominee or through organizations that are participants or indirect participants in such system. The depositaries, in turn, will hold interests in the Notes in customers' securities accounts in the depositaries' name on the books of DTC. Ownership of beneficial interests in the global note will be shown only on, and the transfer of those ownership interests will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee, with respect to participants' interests, or any participant, with respect to interests of persons held by the participant on their behalf. Payments, transfers, deliveries, exchanges, redemptions and other matters relating to beneficial interests in the global note may be subject to various policies and procedures adopted by DTC

Table of Contents

from time to time. None of the Company, the trustee or any agent for any of them will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of DTC's or any direct or indirect participant's records relating to, or for payments made on account of, beneficial interests in the global note, or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any of DTC's records or any direct or indirect participant's records relating to these beneficial ownership interests.

Although DTC has agreed to the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfer of interests in the Notes among participants, DTC is under no obligation to perform or continue to perform these procedures, and these procedures may be discontinued at any time. We will not have any responsibility for the performance by DTC or its direct or indirect participants under the rules and procedures governing DTC.

Because DTC can act only on behalf of direct participants, who in turn act only on behalf of direct or indirect participants, and certain banks, trust companies and other persons approved by it, the ability of a beneficial owner of the Notes to pledge them to persons or entities that do not participate in the DTC system may be limited due to the unavailability of physical certificates for the Notes.

DTC has advised us that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a registered holder of any securities under the indenture only at the direction of one or more participants to whose accounts with DTC the relevant securities are credited.

The information in this section concerning DTC and its book-entry system has been obtained from sources that we believe to be accurate, but neither we nor the underwriter assume any responsibility for the accuracy or completeness thereof.

Notices

Any notices required to be given to the holders of the Notes will be given in accordance with the indenture by mail or electronic means. Notwithstanding any other provision of the indenture or any Note, where the indenture or any Note provides for notice of any event or any other communication (including any notice of redemption or repurchase) to a holder of a Note issued in global form (whether by mail or otherwise), such notice shall be sufficiently given if given to DTC (or its designee) pursuant to the applicable procedures of DTC or its designee, including by electronic mail in accordance with accepted practices at DTC.

Regarding the Trustee

Wilmington Trust, National Association will act as trustee for the Notes under the indenture. From time to time, we and some of our subsidiaries may maintain deposit accounts and conduct other banking transactions, including lending transactions, with the trustee in the ordinary course of business.

The trustee is permitted to engage in certain other transactions. Upon the occurrence of an event of default or an event which, after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an event of default under the Notes, or upon the occurrence of a default under another indenture under which Wilmington Trust, National Association serves as trustee, the trustee may be deemed to have a conflicting interest with respect to the other debt securities as to which we are not in default for purposes of the Trust Indenture Act and, accordingly, may be required to resign as trustee under the indenture. In that event, we would be required to appoint a successor trustee.

Table of Contents

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a general discussion of certain U.S. federal income tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the Notes offered hereby. This summary is for general information only, does not provide a complete analysis of all potential tax considerations, and is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, the "Code," administrative pronouncements, judicial decisions and final, temporary and proposed regulations of the United States Department of Treasury, or the Treasury Regulations, as well as existing interpretations relating thereto, all as of the date hereof, and changes to any of which subsequent to the date of this prospectus supplement may affect the tax consequences described herein (possibly with retroactive effect). As a result, the tax considerations when acquiring, owning or disposing of the Notes could differ from those described below. We have not sought, and will not seek, any ruling from the Internal Revenue Service, or the "IRS," with respect to the statements made and the conclusions reached in this summary, and we cannot assure you that the IRS will agree with such statements and conclusions nor that the IRS will not assert, or a court would not sustain, a challenge to one or more of the tax consequences described below.

Except where otherwise noted, this discussion addresses only those beneficial owners of the Notes that are purchased by an initial holder at their original issue price for cash and that are held as "capital assets" within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code for U.S. federal income tax purposes (generally, property held for investment). This summary does not address the tax consequences to subsequent purchasers of the Notes or any persons who hold the Notes for any reason other than as capital assets. In addition, this summary does not address the tax laws of any state, local or non-U.S. jurisdiction or other U.S. federal tax laws (such as estate and gift taxes) other than U.S. federal income tax law, nor does it address any consequences that may result pursuant to Treasury Regulations promulgated under Section 385 of the Code with respect to any holder that is considered related to us for purposes of such Treasury Regulations. We intend, and by acquiring any Notes each beneficial owner of a Note will agree, to treat the Notes as indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and this discussion assumes such treatment.

This discussion does not address all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be applicable to beneficial owners of the Notes in light of their particular circumstances, or to a class of beneficial owners subject to special treatment under U.S. federal income tax laws, such as:

entities treated as partnerships or S corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes or persons who hold the Notes through entities treated as partnerships or S corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes,
financial institutions and banks,
insurance companies,
qualified insurance plans,
tax-exempt organizations,
qualified retirement plans and individual retirement accounts,
governmental entities,
brokers, dealers or traders in securities or currencies,
regulated investment companies,
real estate investment trusts or grantor trusts,

persons whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar,

persons subject to the alternative minimum tax provisions of the Code,

S-33

Table of Contents

persons who purchase or sell the Notes as part of a wash sale,

persons who hold the Notes as part of a "hedge," "straddle" or other risk reduction mechanism, "constructive sale," or "conversion transaction," as these terms are used in the Code,

certain U.S. expatriates,

persons subject to special tax accounting rules as a result of any item of gross income with respect to the Notes being taken into account in an applicable financial statement (as defined in Section 451 of the Code),

Non-U.S. Holders (as defined below) who are present in the United States for 183 days or more in a taxable year, and

controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies and regulated investment companies and shareholders of such corporations.

You are urged to consult your tax advisor with regard to the application of the U.S. federal income tax laws to your particular situation as well as any tax consequences arising under other U.S. federal tax laws or the laws of any state, local or non-U.S. taxing jurisdiction.

Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders

This section applies to you if you are a "U.S. Holder." As used herein, the term "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of a Note that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

an individual citizen or resident of the United States,

a corporation, or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state therein or the District of Columbia,

an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source, or

a trust: (a) if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over its administration and one or more United States persons have authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust; or (b) it has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a United States person for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

If any entity treated as a partnership for U.S federal income tax purposes is a beneficial owner of Notes, the treatment of a partner in the partnership generally will depend upon the status of the partner and upon the activities of the partner and the partnership. Partnerships and partners in partnerships considering an investment in the Notes are urged to consult their tax advisors about the U.S. federal income tax consequences of acquiring, owning and disposing of Notes.

Payments of Interest and Original Issue Discount on the Notes. It is expected and this discussion assumes that either the issue price of the Notes will equal the stated redemption price at maturity or if the issue price is less than the stated redemption price at maturity, that the difference will be a de minimis amount (as set forth in the applicable Treasury Regulations). If, however, the issue price of a Note is less than the stated redemption amount at maturity and the difference is more than a de minimis amount (as set forth in the applicable Treasury Regulations), then a U.S. Holder will be required to include the difference in income as original issue discount, which we refer to as "OID," as it accrues in accordance with a constant yield method. Stated interest on a Note will generally be taxable to a U.S. Holder as ordinary income at the time such interest is received or accrued, depending on the U.S. Holder's regular method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes. See the discussion below under " Backup Withholding and Information Withholding" regarding certain information we may be required to

Table of Contents

the IRS with respect to payments to U.S. Holders and circumstances under which we may be required to withhold U.S. federal income tax on payments to U.S. Holders.

The Notes will initially bear interest at a fixed annual rate. From and including , 2024, the Notes will bear interest at a variable rate equivalent to three-month LIBOR plus a fixed mark-up. Under applicable Treasury Regulations, a debt instrument will qualify as a "variable rate debt instrument" if (a) its issue price does not exceed the total noncontingent principal payments due under the debt instrument by more than a specified de minimis amount and (b) the debt instrument provides for stated interest, paid or compounded at least annually, at current values of a single fixed rate and one or more qualified floating rates. A "qualified floating rate" is any variable rate where variations in the value of such rate can reasonably be expected to measure contemporaneous variations in the cost of newly borrowed funds in the currency in which the debt instrument is denominated. Under the foregoing definition, the Notes are expected to be treated as variable rate debt instruments for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Under this characterization, payments treated as qualified stated interest, referred to herein as "QSI," on the Notes will generally be taxable to U.S. Holders as ordinary interest income at the time such interest payments are accrued or received, depending on the U.S. Holder's regular method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, OID is the excess of the stated redemption price at maturity of a debt instrument over its issue price, if such excess equals or exceeds a specified de minimis amount (generally ½ of 1% of the debt instrument's stated redemption price at maturity multiplied by, for an obligation that is not an installment obligation under applicable Treasury Regulations, the number of complete years to maturity of such debt instrument; we do not expect the Notes to be treated as an installment obligation. The issue price of an issue of debt instruments equals the first price at which a substantial amount of the debt instruments has been sold (ignoring sales to bond houses, brokers or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers). The stated redemption price at maturity of a debt instrument is the sum of all payments provided by the debt instrument other than payments of QSI. The term QSI generally means stated interest that is unconditionally payable in cash at least annually at a single fixed rate, but as discussed below, special rules are applicable to a variable rate debt instrument. A U.S. Holder (regardless of its method of tax accounting) will be required to include OID in ordinary income as it accrues in accordance with a constant yield method based on a compounding of interest.

Under applicable Treasury Regulations, in order to determine the amount of QSI and OID in respect of the Notes, an equivalent fixed rate debt instrument must be constructed. The equivalent fixed rate debt instrument is a hypothetical instrument that has terms that are identical to those of the Notes, except that the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument provides for fixed rate substitutes in lieu of the actual rates on the Notes. The equivalent fixed rate debt instrument is constructed in the following fashion: (i) first, the initial fixed rate is replaced with a qualified floating rate such that the fair market value of the Notes as of the Notes' issue date would be approximately the same as the fair market value of an otherwise identical debt instrument that provides for the replacement qualified floating rate rather than the fixed rate, and (ii) second, each floating rate (including the floating rate determined under (i) above) is converted into a fixed rate substitute (which, in each case, will generally be the value of each floating rate as of the issue date of the Notes).

Once the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument has been constructed pursuant to the foregoing rules, the amount of OID and QSI, if any, are determined for the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument by applying the general OID rules to the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument, and a U.S. Holder of the Notes will account for such OID and QSI as if the U.S. Holder held the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument. For each accrual period, appropriate adjustments will be made to the amount of QSI or OID assumed to have been accrued or paid with respect to the "equivalent" fixed rate debt instrument in the

Table of Contents

event that such amounts differ from the actual amount of interest accrued or paid on the Notes during the accrual period.

The Treasury Regulations provide special rules for determining the yield and maturity of a debt instrument such as the Notes that provide an issuer with the option to call the instrument at specified times. The Treasury Regulations generally deem an issuer to exercise a call option in a manner that minimizes the yield on the debt instrument for purposes of determining whether a debt instrument is issued with OID. Under the terms of the Notes, if the initial fixed rate substitute on the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument (as determined in the manner described above) is greater than the fixed rate substitute of the floating rate (as determined in the manner described above), the Notes will be presumed not to be called and OID with respect to the Notes will be calculated as described above. If, however, the initial fixed rate substitute on the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument (as determined in the manner described above), the yield on the Notes will be minimized if the Notes are called immediately before the change in the interest rate on , 2024 and therefore the Notes will be treated as maturing on such date for OID purposes. This assumption is made solely for purposes of determining whether the Notes are issued with OID for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and is not an indication of our intention to call or not to call the Notes at any time. If, contrary to this presumption, the Notes are not called prior to the change in the interest rate on , 2024, then, solely for OID purposes, the Notes will be deemed to be reissued at their adjusted issue price on , 2024. This deemed reissuance should not give rise to taxable gain or loss to U.S. Holders.

Based upon current market conditions and the manner in which the interest rates on the Notes are determined, the Company expects that the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument (as determined in the manner described above) would be treated as having a single fixed interest rate throughout the term of the Notes for purposes of calculating OID. Accordingly, solely for purposes of determining QSI and OID, as of the issue date of the Notes, the Company expects that the Notes will be presumed to remain outstanding until maturity, all interest on the Notes will be treated as QSI and the Notes will not be treated as having been issued with any OID.

Sale, Exchange, Redemption, Retirement or Other Taxable Disposition. Upon the sale, exchange, redemption, retirement or other taxable disposition (including early redemption) of a Note, a U.S. Holder generally will recognize taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between the (i) amount of cash and the fair market value of any property received (excluding any amount attributable to accrued but unpaid interest, which will be taxable as ordinary interest income to the extent the U.S. Holder has not previously included the accrued interest in income) and (ii) such U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the Note generally will equal the cost of the Note to the U.S. Holder less any principal payments received by such U.S. Holder. Any gain or loss generally will be capital gain or loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if, at the time of the disposition, the U.S. Holder has held the Note for more than one year. Long-term capital gains recognized by certain non-corporate U.S. Holders (including certain individuals) are generally subject to preferential tax rates. The deductibility of capital losses may be subject to limitations. U.S. Holders are urged to consult their tax advisor regarding such limitations.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting. Information returns generally will be filed with the IRS in connection with interest payments on the Notes and the proceeds from a sale or other disposition (including a retirement or redemption) of the Notes unless the U.S. Holder is an exempt recipient and, if requested, certifies as to that status. Backup withholding (currently at a rate of 24%) may be imposed on these payments unless the U.S. Holder provides the applicable withholding agent with a correct taxpayer identification number, or TIN, certifies under penalties of perjury, that the TIN is correct as well as certain other information, including that the holder has not been notified by the IRS that it is subject to backup withholding due to a prior underreporting of interest or dividends, or otherwise establishes an exemption

Table of Contents

from backup withholding. Backup withholding is not an additional tax; the amount of any backup withholding from a payment to a U.S. Holder generally will be allowable as a credit against the U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, and the U.S. Holder may be entitled to a refund of any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules that exceed such U.S. Holder's income tax liability, provided in each case the required information is timely furnished to the IRS. U.S. Holders are urged to consult their tax advisor regarding qualification for an exemption from backup withholding and the procedures for establishing such exemption, if applicable.

Net Investment Income Tax. Certain U.S. Holders who are individuals, estates and certain trusts are subject to a 3.8% tax on the lesser of:
(a) the U.S. Holder's "net investment income" (or "undistributed net investment income" in the case of an estate or trust) for the relevant taxable year (for these purposes, net investment income generally includes interest and gains from sales of Notes); and (b) the excess of the U.S. Holder's modified adjusted gross income for the relevant taxable year over a certain threshold (which, in the case of individuals, is between \$125,000 and \$250,000, depending on the individual's circumstances). U.S. Holder's net investment income will generally include gross income from interest on the Notes and net gain attributable to the disposition of certain property, such as the Notes, less certain deductions, unless such interest income or net gains are derived in the ordinary course of the conduct of a trade or business (other than a trade or business that consists of certain passive or trading activities). U.S. Holders that are individuals, estates or trusts are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the effect, if any, of the net investment income tax on their purchase, ownership and disposition of Notes.

Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders

You are a "Non-U.S. Holder" for purposes of this discussion if you are a beneficial owner of the Notes that is an individual, corporation, estate or trust for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, in each case, is not a U.S. Holder.

Withholding. Subject to the discussions below under "Information Reporting and Backup Withholding" and "FATCA Withholding," payments of principal and interest on the Notes to any Non-U.S. Holder, and gain realized on any sale, exchange, or other disposition of the Notes by a Non-U.S. Holder will be exempt from U.S. federal income and withholding tax provided that:

such payments and gain are not effectively connected with the conduct by such Non-U.S. Holder of a trade or business in the United States (or, if a treaty applies, are not attributable to a permanent establishment or fixed base maintained by the Non-U.S. Holder in the United States);

such Non-U.S. Holder does not own, actually or constructively, 10 percent or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our voting stock;

such non-U.S. Holder is not a controlled foreign corporation (as defined in Section 957(a) of the Code that, for U.S. federal income tax purpose is related (within the meaning of Section 864(d)(4) of the Code) to us;

the Non-U.S. Holder is not a bank that is receiving the interest on an extension of credit made pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business; and

the statement requirement set forth in Section 871(h) or Section 881(c) of the Code has been fulfilled with respect to the beneficial owner, as discussed below.

The statement requirement referred to in the preceding paragraph will generally be fulfilled if the Non-U.S. Holder provides a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or appropriate substitute or successor form or such other form as the IRS may prescribe) to the applicable withholding agent certifying, under penalties of perjury, that it is not a "United States person" (as defined in the Code)

Table of Contents

and provides it name and address. If the Non-U.S. Holder holds the Notes through a financial institution or other agent acting on its behalf, such holder may be required to provide the appropriate certifications to its agent. The holder's agent may then be required to provide the appropriate certifications to the applicable withholding agent, either directly or through other intermediaries. Special rules apply to foreign estates and trusts, and in certain circumstances, certifications as to foreign status of trust owners or beneficiaries may have to be provided to the applicable withholding agent. In addition, special rules apply to qualified intermediaries that enter into withholding agreements with the IRS.

A Non-U.S. Holder that cannot satisfy the "portfolio interest exemption" requirements described in the preceding paragraphs generally will be subject to U.S. federal withholding tax at the rate of 30% with respect to payments of interest on the Notes, unless (i) the Non-U.S. Holder provides a properly completed IRS Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E (or any applicable successor form) and other required documentation evidencing its entitlement to an exemption from (or a reduction of) withholding under an applicable income tax treaty, or (ii) the Non-U.S. Holder provides a properly completed IRS W-8ECI stating that the payments of interest on the Notes are effectively connected with the conduct by the Non-U.S. Holder of a trade or business in the United States (and, in the event that an income tax treaty is applicable, payments of interest are also attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base maintained by such Non-U.S. Holder in the United States, as applicable) and the Non-U.S. Holder meets the certification requirement discussed in the following section.

Non-U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors about the specific methods for satisfying these requirements. A claim for exemption will not be valid if the person receiving the applicable form has actual knowledge or reason to know that the statements on the form are false.

Income or Gain Effectively Connected with a U.S. Trade or Business. If a Non-U.S. Holder is engaged in a trade or business in the United States, and if interest on the Notes or gain from the sale, exchange, or other disposition of the Notes is effectively connected with the conduct of such trade or business (and, if a treaty applies, such income or gain is attributable to a permanent establishment or fixed base maintained by such Non-U.S. Holder in the United States, as applicable), the Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on such interest or gain in the same manner as if it were a U.S. Holder. In lieu of the certification described above under the heading " Withholding," such Non-U.S. Holder will be required to provide to the applicable withholding agent a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI (or appropriate substitute form) in order to claim an exemption from withholding tax. In addition, if such a Non-U.S. Holder is a foreign corporation, it may be subject to a branch profits tax, at a 30% rate (or such lower rate provided by an applicable treaty), on its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, subject to certain adjustments.

Sale, Exchange, Redemption, Retirement or Other Taxable Disposition. Subject to the discussions of FATCA and Information Reporting and Backup Withholding below, except with respect to accrued and unpaid interest (which is subject to the rules discussed above under "Withholding"), a Non-U.S. Holder will generally not be subject to United States federal income tax or withholding tax on gain realized on the sale, exchange or other disposition of the notes, unless (a) that holder is an individual who is present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year of the disposition and certain other requirements are met or (b) the gain is effectively connected with the conduct of a United States trade or business of the holder (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base maintained in the United States by the Holder). If the exception under (a) applies, the Non-U.S. holder will generally be subject to tax equal to 30% on the gain realized except as provided under an applicable treaty. If the exception under (b) applies, the Non-U.S. Holder will be subject to U.S. federal income tax in the same manner as a U.S. Holder unless an applicable treaty provides otherwise, and if such holder is a corporation, it may be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a rate of 30% (or such lower rate provided by an applicable treaty)

Table of Contents

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding. Any payments of interest on the Notes to a Non-U.S. Holder will generally be reported to the IRS and to the Non-U.S. Holder. Copies of these information returns also may be made available under the provisions of a specific treaty or agreement to the tax authorities of the country in which the Non-U.S. Holder is a resident. Backup withholding (currently at a rate of 24%) generally will not apply to "reportable payments" if a Non-U.S. Holder satisfies the statement requirement described under " Withholding" above, or the holder otherwise establishes an exemption, provided that no applicable withholding agent has actual knowledge or reason to know that the holder is a United States person. The Proceeds of a disposition (including a retirement or redemption) effected outside the United States by a Non-U.S. Holder of the Notes to or through a foreign office of a broker generally will not be subject to backup withholding or related information reporting. If that broker is, however, for U.S. tax purposes, a United States person, a controlled foreign corporation, a foreign person 50% or more of whose gross income from all sources for certain periods is effectively connected with a trade or business within the United States, or a foreign partnership that is engaged in the conduct of a trade or business in the United States or that has one or more partners that are United States persons who in the aggregate hold more than 50% of the income or capital interests in the partnership, such information reporting requirements will apply (but backup withholding generally will not apply) unless that broker has documentary evidence in its files of such holder's status as a Non-U.S. Holder. Backup withholding is not an additional tax; any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will generally be allowed as a credit against the Non-U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability and the Non-U.S. Holder may be entitled to a refund of any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules that exceed such Non-U.S. Holder's income tax liability, provided in each case the required information is timely furnished to the IRS. The information reporting requirements may apply regardless of whether backup withholding is required.

FATCA Withholding

Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code and applicable Treasury Regulations thereunder (commonly referred to as "FATCA") impose a 30% withholding tax on "withholdable payments" made to a "foreign financial institution" unless the foreign financial institution enters into an agreement with the IRS to collect and provide to the IRS on an annual basis substantial information regarding its U.S. account holders (which includes certain equity and debt holders, as well as certain account holders that are non-U.S. entities with U.S. owners) or an exception applies. The term "withholdable payment" includes interest paid with respect to the Notes and, with respect to sales or other dispositions of the Notes after December 31, 2018, the gross proceeds of the sale or other disposition of the Notes. However, proposed Treasury Regulations have been issued that, when finalized, will provide for the repeal of the 30% withholding tax that would have applied to payments of gross proceeds from the sale, exchange or other disposition of the Notes after December 31, 2018. In the preamble to the proposed regulations, the government provided that taxpayers may rely upon this repeal until the issuance of final regulations. Potential holders are encouraged to consult with their tax advisors regarding the possible implications of FATCA on an investment in the Notes.

In the case of withholdable payments made to a "foreign financial institution" (e.g., a foreign bank or broker, or certain foreign investment entities), as a beneficial owner or as an intermediary, this tax generally will be imposed, subject to certain exceptions, unless such institution (i) has agreed to (and does) comply with the requirements of an agreement with the United States, which we refer to as an "FFI Agreement," or (ii) is required by (and does comply with) applicable foreign law enacted in connection with an intergovernmental agreement between the United States and a foreign jurisdiction, which we refer to as an "IGA," to, among other things, collect and provide to the U.S. tax authorities or other relevant tax authorities certain information regarding U.S. account holders of such institution and, in either case, such institution provides the withholding agent with a certification as to its FATCA status. FATCA also imposes the same withholding tax of 30% on withholdable payments made to a foreign entity that is not a financial

Table of Contents

institution (as a beneficial owner), subject to certain exceptions, unless such entity provides the withholding agent with a certification as to its FATCA status and, in certain cases, identifies any "substantial" U.S. owner (generally, any specified United States person that directly or indirectly owns more than a specified percentage of such entity).

If a Note is held through a foreign financial institution that has agreed to comply with the requirements of an FFI Agreement or is subject to similar requirements under applicable foreign law enacted in connection with an IGA, such foreign financial institution (or, in certain cases, a person paying amounts to such foreign financial institution) generally will be required, subject to certain exceptions, to withhold tax on payments made to (i) a person (including an individual) that fails to provide any required information or documentation or (ii) a foreign financial institution that has not agreed to comply with the requirements of an FFI Agreement and is not subject to similar requirements under applicable foreign law enacted in connection with an IGA.

Non-U.S. Holders, and U.S. Holders holding the Notes through a non-U.S. intermediary, should consult with their own tax advisors regarding the possible application of FATCA to the Notes.

THE FOREGOING DISCUSSION IS FOR GENERAL INFORMATION ONLY AND IS NOT A SUBSTITUTE FOR AN INDIVIDUAL ANALYSIS OF THE TAX CONSEQUENCES RELATED TO THE NOTES TO YOU. WE URGE YOU TO CONSULT A TAX ADVISOR REGARDING THE PARTICULAR FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL AND FOREIGN TAX CONSEQUENCES RELATED TO THE NOTES TO YOU.

S-40

Table of Contents

BENEFIT PLAN INVESTOR CONSIDERATION

The following is a summary of material considerations arising under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, or ERISA, and Section 4975 of the Code that may be relevant if you are acting on behalf of, are using assets of, or are a fiduciary of, employee benefit plans that subject to Part 4 of Subtitle B of Title I of ERISA (such as a profit sharing, pension, or other qualified retirement plans ("ERISA Plans")), individual retirement accounts, or IRAs, Keogh plans or other plans and other arrangements subject to Section 4975 of the Code (collectively with ERISA Plans, the "Plans", and each a "Plan"), or if you are acting on behalf of or using assets of an entity that is deemed to hold assets of a Plan.

ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code impose certain requirements and duties on Plans, fiduciaries of Plans, and entities (including certain insurance company general accounts) whose underlying assets are deemed "plan assets" (as defined in U.S. Department of Labor regulation 29 C.F.R. Section 2510.3-101, as modified by Section 3(42) of ERISA (the "plan asset regulations")) by reason of a Plan's investment therein (a "Plan Asset Entity").

Employee benefit plans sponsored by a governmental agency, certain benefit plans sponsored by not for profit organizations or churches and certain non-U.S. plans are not subject to Part 4 of Subtitle B of Title I of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code (referred to as Non-ERISA Arrangements), but may be subject to laws that are substantially similar (each, a "Similar Law").

The following discussion summarizes certain aspects of ERISA, the Code and Similar Laws that may affect the decision by a Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement to invest in the Notes. The following discussion is general in nature and is not intended to be a complete discussion of applicable laws and regulations pertaining to an investment in the Notes by a Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement. The following discussion is not intended to be legal advice. The following discussion is based on applicable law and regulations in effect as of the date of this prospectus supplement; we do not undertake any obligation to update this summary as a result of changes in applicable law or regulations. Fiduciaries of Plans and Non-ERISA Arrangements should consult their own legal counsel before purchasing the Notes. References herein to the purchase, holding or disposition of Notes also refer to the purchase, holding or disposition of any beneficial interest in the Notes.

Fiduciary Considerations

Before investing in the Notes, the fiduciary of an ERISA Plan should consider whether an investment will satisfy the applicable requirements set forth in Part 4 of Title I of ERISA, including whether the investment:

will satisfy the prudence and diversification standards of ERISA;

will be made solely in the interests of the participants and beneficiaries of the Plan;

is permissible under the terms of the Plan and its investment policies and other governing instruments; and

is for the exclusive purpose of providing benefits to the participants and beneficiaries of the Plan and for defraying the reasonable expenses of administering the Plan.

The fiduciary of a Plan should consider all relevant facts and circumstances, including the limitations imposed on transferability, whether the Notes will provide sufficient liquidity in light of the foreseeable needs of the Plan, that the Notes are unsecured and subordinated, and the tax consequences of the investment. The fiduciary of a Non-ERISA Arrangement should consider whether an investment in the

Table of Contents

Notes satisfies its obligations imposed under Similar Laws and whether an investment is consistent with the terms of the governing instruments of the Non-ERISA Arrangement.

Prohibited Transactions

Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code may prohibit Plans, fiduciaries of Plans and Plan Asset Entities from engaging in certain transactions involving the assets of a Plan and those persons who have specified relationships with the Plan, called "parties in interest" under ERISA and "disqualified persons" under Section 4975 of the Code (referred to here as "parties in interest") unless relief is available under an applicable statutory, regulatory or administrative exemption. Parties in interest who engage in a non-exempt prohibited transaction may be subject to excise taxes or other liabilities, and the transaction may be subject to rescission. If you are acting on behalf on an IRA that you maintain or a beneficiary maintains, engaging in a prohibited transaction can result in the IRA losing its tax exempt status and its assets will be deemed to be distributed to you or the beneficiary, as applicable, in a taxable distribution. In addition, a fiduciary of a Plan who permits the Plan to engage in a transaction that the fiduciary knows or should know is a prohibited transaction may be liable to the Plan for any loss the Plan incurs as a result of the transaction or for any profits the fiduciary earned in the transaction. Similar Laws may include prohibitions applicable to Non-ERISA Arrangements that are similar to the prohibited transaction rules contained in ERISA and the Code. A fiduciary considering an investment in the Notes should consider whether the investment, including the holding or disposition of the Notes, may constitute or give rise to such a prohibited transaction for which an exemption is not available.

Without regard to whether the Notes may cause our assets to be treated as plan assets under the plan asset regulations, we, the underwriters and our current and future affiliates may be parties in interest with respect to many Plans, and the purchase, holding or disposition of the Notes by, on behalf of, or with the assets of, any such Plan could give rise to a prohibited transaction under ERISA or the Code. For example, a purchase of the Notes may be deemed to represent a direct or indirect sale of property, extension of credit or furnishing of services between us and an investing Plan, which would be prohibited if we are a party in interest with respect to the Plan unless exemptive relief is available.

A prospective purchaser that is, or is acting on behalf of, or with the assets of, a Plan may wish to consider the exemptive relief available under the following prohibited transaction class exemptions, or PTCEs: (a) the in-house asset manager exemption (PTCE 96-23); (b) the insurance company general account exemption (PTCE 95-60); (c) the bank collective investment fund exemption (PTCE 91-38); (d) the insurance company pooled separate account exemption (PTCE 90-1); and (e) the qualified professional asset manager exemption (PTCE 84-14). In addition, ERISA Section 408(b)(17) and Section 4975(d)(20) of the Code may provide limited exemptive relief for the purchase and sale of the Notes, provided that neither we nor certain of our affiliates have or exercise any discretionary authority or control over, or render any investment advice with respect to, the assets of the Plan involved in the transaction, and provided further that the Plan pays no more, and receives no less than, adequate consideration (as defined in the exemption) in connection with the transaction (the so-called "service provider exemption"). There can be no assurance, however, that any of these administrative or statutory exemptions will be available with respect to a transaction involving the Notes or with respect to any particular Plan. Purchasers should consult their own legal counsel to determine whether any purchase will constitute a prohibited transaction and whether exemptive relief is available.

Plan Look-Through

As noted above, the plan asset regulations provide that the assets of an entity may be deemed assets of a Plan by reason of that Plan's investment in equity interests of the entity (so-called "Plan look-through") unless an exemption under the plan assets regulations applies. If our assets were deemed to be assets of a

Table of Contents

Plan that purchased Notes, among other things, the provisions of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code that apply to the Plan would apply to transactions in which we engage. There will not be Plan look-through if the investment by Plans is in a form other than an equity interest, which is defined in the plan asset regulations to mean an interest other than an instrument that is treated as indebtedness under applicable local law and which has no substantial equity features. Purchasers should consult their own legal counsel to determine whether the Notes will be treated as indebtedness with no substantial equity features for purposes of the plan asset regulations.

Representations and Obligations

Each purchaser or holder of a Note, including each fiduciary who causes an entity to purchase or hold a Note, shall be deemed to have represented and warranted on each day such purchaser or holder holds such Note that either:

it is neither a Plan, Plan Asset Entity nor a Non-ERISA Arrangement, and it is not purchasing or holding the Note on behalf of, or with the assets of, any Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement; or

its purchase, holding and subsequent disposition of the Note will not constitute or result in (a) a non-exempt prohibited transaction under Section 406 of ERISA, Section 4975 of the Code or any provision of Similar Law, or (b) a breach of fiduciary or other duty or applicable law.

Each purchaser or holder of a Note will have exclusive responsibility for ensuring that its purchase, holding and subsequent disposition of the Note does not violate ERISA, the Code or any Similar Law. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as a representation that an investment in the Notes would meet any or all of the relevant legal requirements with respect to investments by, or that an investment in the Notes is appropriate for, Plans or Non-ERISA Arrangements, whether generally or as to any particular Plan or Non-ERISA Arrangement.

Table of Contents

UNDERWRITING

We have entered into an underwriting agreement, dated , 2019, the underwriting agreement, with the underwriters named below, or the underwriters, for whom Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. is acting as representative, with respect to the Notes. Subject to certain conditions, each of the underwriters has agreed to purchase the aggregate principal amount of Notes set forth next to its name in the following table.

Underwriter	Amount of Securities
Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc.	
D.A. Davidson & Co.	
Sandler O'Neill & Partners, L.P.	

Total

The obligations of the underwriters under the underwriting agreement, including their agreement to purchase the Notes, are several and not joint. The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the Notes offered hereby are subject to certain conditions precedent and that the underwriters will purchase all of the Notes if any of the Notes are purchased. In the event of a default by any underwriter, the underwriting agreement provides that, in certain circumstances, non-defaulting underwriters may increase their purchase commitments, or the underwriting agreement may be terminated.

Notes sold by the underwriters to the public will be offered at the public offering price set forth on the cover of this prospectus supplement. The underwriters may offer the Notes to selected dealers at the public offering price set forth on the cover of this prospectus supplement less a concession not in excess of % of the principal amount per note. After the initial offering, the underwriters may change the offering price and the other selling terms. The offering of the Notes by the underwriters is subject to receipt and acceptance and subject to the underwriters' right to reject any order in whole or in part.

Discounts, Commissions and Expenses

The following table shows the per-Note and total underwriting discounts and commissions that we will pay the underwriters:

Per Note	%
Total	\$

In addition, we estimate that our total expenses for this offering, including our reimbursement of the underwriters for their out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with this offering, including legal fees and expenses, marketing, syndication and travel expenses, and excluding underwriting discounts and commissions, will be approximately \$\text{ In accordance with FINRA Rule 5110, the underwriters' reimbursed expenses are deemed underwriting compensation for this offering.

Indemnification

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters, and persons who control the underwriters, against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and to contribute to payments that the underwriters may be required to make in respect of these liabilities.

S-44

Table of Contents

No Public Trading Market

There is currently no public trading market for the Notes. In addition, we have not applied and do not intend to apply to list the Notes on any national securities exchange or to have the Notes quoted on an automated dealer quotation system. The underwriters have advised us that they intend to make a market in the Notes. However, the underwriters are not obligated to do so and may discontinue any market-making in the Notes at any time in their sole discretion and without prior notice. Therefore, we cannot assure you that a liquid trading market for the Notes will develop or continue, that you will be able to sell your Notes at a particular time, or that the price that you receive when you sell will be favorable.

Stabilization

In connection with this offering of the Notes, the underwriters may engage in overallotment, stabilizing transactions and syndicate covering transactions. Overallotment involves sales in excess of the offering size, which create a short position for the underwriters. Stabilizing transactions involve bids to purchase the Notes in the open market for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of the Notes. Syndicate covering transactions involve purchases of the Notes in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to cover short positions. Stabilizing transactions and syndicate covering transactions may cause the price of the Notes to be higher than it would otherwise be in the absence of those transactions. If the underwriters engage in stabilizing or syndicate covering transactions, they may discontinue such activities at any time.

Electronic Distribution

This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus may be made available in electronic format on websites or through other online services maintained by one or more of the underwriters or their affiliates.

Other than the prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus in electronic format, information on such websites and any information contained in any other website maintained by any of the underwriters or their affiliates is not part of this prospectus supplement or our registration statement of which the related prospectus forms a part, has not been approved or endorsed by us or any of the underwriters in their capacity as underwriters and should not be relied on by investors.

Our Relationships with the Underwriters

The underwriters and their affiliates have engaged, or may in the future engage, in investment banking transactions and other commercial dealings in the ordinary course of business with us or our affiliates. The underwriters have received, or may in the future receive, customary fees and commissions for these transactions.

In addition, in the ordinary course of its business activities, the underwriters and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade indebtedness and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own accounts and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of ours or our affiliates. The underwriters and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

Table of Contents

The representative served as Grandpoint Capital's financial advisor in connection with our merger with Grandpoint Capital, the holding company of Grandpoint Bank, which closed on July 1, 2018.

Other Matters

Other than in the United States, no action has been taken by us or any of the underwriters that would permit a public offering of the Notes offered by this prospectus supplement in any jurisdiction in which action for that purpose is required. The Notes offered by this prospectus supplement may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, nor may this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or any other offering material or advertisements in connection with the offer and sale of any such securities be distributed or published in any jurisdiction, except under circumstances that will result in compliance with the applicable rules and regulations of that jurisdiction. We and the underwriters require that the persons into whose possession this prospectus supplement comes inform themselves about, and observe any restrictions relating to, the offering and the distribution of this prospectus supplement. This prospectus supplement does not constitute an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any securities offered by this prospectus supplement in any jurisdiction in which such an offer or a solicitation is unlawful.

We expect that delivery of the Notes will be made against payment therefor on or about , 2019, which will be the third business day following the date hereof (such settlement being referred to as "T+3"). Under Rule 15c6-1 of the Exchange Act, trades in the secondary market generally are required to settle in two business days, unless the parties to any such trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade the Notes prior to the delivery of the Notes hereunder will be required, by virtue of the fact that the Notes initially settle in T+3, to specify an alternate settlement arrangement at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of the Notes who wish to trade the Notes prior to their date of delivery hereunder should consult their advisors.

S-46

Table of Contents

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the Notes to be offered by this prospectus supplement will be passed upon for us by Holland & Knight LLP, Washington, D.C. As of April 30, 2019, attorneys employed by that law firm beneficially owned approximately 10,582 shares of our common stock. Certain legal matters in connection with this offering will be passed upon for the underwriters by Covington & Burling LLP, Washington, D.C.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements incorporated in this prospectus supplement by reference to the Company's <u>Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018</u> have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of Crowe LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

The consolidated financial statements of Grandpoint Capital, Inc. and its subsidiaries as of and for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement from the Company's <u>Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (File No. 333-224167) that the Company filed with the SEC on April 18, 2018 and that was declared effective on April 20, 2018, or the Registration Statement, which are incorporated in this prospectus by reference to the Registration Statement, have been audited by Moss Adams, independent auditors, as stated in their report, which is included in the Registration Statement and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.</u>

S-47

Table of Contents

PROSPECTUS

PACIFIC PREMIER BANCORP, INC.

Common Stock
Preferred Stock
Debt Securities
Warrants
Units

We may offer to sell from time to time the securities listed above. The preferred stock, debt securities and warrants may be convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common or preferred stock or other securities of Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc. or debt or equity securities of one or more other entities.

We will offer the securities in amounts, at prices and on terms to be determined by market conditions at the time of the offering. We will provide the specific terms of these securities in supplements to this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement carefully before you invest. This prospectus may be used to offer and sell securities only if accompanied by the prospectus supplement for those securities.

Our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "PPBI."

We may offer and sell these securities to or through one or more underwriters, dealers and agents, or directly to purchasers, on a continuous or delayed basis. For additional information on the method of sale, you should refer to the section of this prospectus entitled "Plan of Distribution."

Investing in our securities involves risk. Before investing in our securities, you should carefully review the risks and uncertainties described under the heading "Risk Factors" beginning on page 5 of this prospectus, and the risk factors that may be included in a prospectus supplement and in our periodic reports and other information we file with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

These securities are not deposits or obligations of a bank or savings association and are not insured or guaranteed by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other governmental agency.

Neither the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined that this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is April 23, 2019

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	<u>1</u>	
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	<u>1</u>	
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE	<u>2</u>	
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	<u>3</u>	
ABOUT PACIFIC PREMIER BANCORP, INC.	<u>4</u>	
RISK FACTORS	<u>5</u>	
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	<u>5</u>	
DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE MAY OFFER	<u>6</u>	
DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK	<u>6</u>	
DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK	<u>8</u>	
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES	<u>11</u>	
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	<u>20</u>	
DESCRIPTION OF UNITS	<u>22</u>	
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	<u>22</u>	
<u>LEGAL MATTERS</u>	<u>24</u>	
<u>EXPERTS</u>	<u>24</u>	

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, utilizing the "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf process, we may sell, either separately or together, any combination of the securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings. We may also issue any of the common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, warrants or units upon conversion, exchange or exercise of any of the securities mentioned above. This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities that we may offer. Each time we sell securities pursuant to this prospectus, we will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the offering and the specific terms of the securities being offered. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. You should read both this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement, together with the additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information" and "Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference."

We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. We are not making offers to sell the securities in any jurisdiction in which an offer or solicitation is not authorized or in which the person making such offer or solicitation is not qualified to do so or to anyone to whom it is unlawful to make an offer or solicitation.

The rules of the SEC allow us to incorporate by reference information into this prospectus. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this prospectus, and information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information.

You should not assume that the information in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement, any free writing prospectus or any document incorporated by reference is truthful or complete as of any date other than the date indicated on the cover page of the specific document.

The registration statement that contains this prospectus, including the exhibits to the registration statement, contains additional information about us and the securities offered under this prospectus. That registration statement can be read at the SEC web site, our website, or at the SEC offices, which are identified in this prospectus under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information."

In this prospectus, "Pacific Premier," "the Company," "we," "our," "ours," and "us" refer to Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc., which is a bank holding company headquartered in Irvine, California, and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, unless the context otherwise requires. References to "Pacific Premier Bank" or the "Bank" mean Pacific Premier Bank, which is a California-chartered commercial bank and our wholly owned banking subsidiary.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

This prospectus is a part of a registration statement on Form S-3 filed by us with the SEC under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act.

This prospectus does not contain all the information set forth in the registration statement, certain parts of which are omitted in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information with respect to us and the securities offered by this prospectus, reference is made to the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus concerning the provisions of such documents are necessarily summaries of such documents and each such statement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the copy of the applicable document filed with the SEC.

We file periodic reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our filings with the SEC are available to the public over the Internet at the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov. Our filings with the SEC are also available to the public on our website at www.ppbi.com, as well as through document retrieval services. You may read and copy any periodic reports, proxy statements or other

1

Table of Contents

information we file at the SEC's public reference room in Washington, D.C., located at: Public Reference Room, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You can request copies of these documents, upon payment of a duplicating fee, by writing to the SEC. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operation of the SEC's public reference rooms.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" information into this prospectus. This means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus and information that we file subsequently with the SEC will automatically update this prospectus. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any filings we make with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14, or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, after the initial filing of the registration statement that contains this prospectus and prior to the time that we sell all the securities offered by this prospectus, provided, however, that we are not incorporating any information that is deemed "furnished" in accordance with the SEC's rules, including, but not limited to, information furnished under either Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K and corresponding information furnished under Item 9.01 as an exhibit thereto:

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018, filed on March 1, 2019 (including those portions of our definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A relating to our 2019 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, which was filed on April 9, 2019 and incorporated by reference therein);

Our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on January 29, 2019, March 29, 2019 and April 23, 2019; two filings

The audited consolidated balance sheets of Grandpoint Capital, Inc., or Grandpoint, as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the related audited consolidated statements of income, comprehensive income, shareholders' equity, and cash flows of Grandpoint for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, the notes related thereto and the Report of Independent Auditors, which were previously included as part of Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (File No. 333-224167), which we filed with the SEC on April 18, 2018 and declared effective on April 20, 2018; and

The description of our common stock contained on our Form 8-A Registration Statement filed with the SEC pursuant to Section 12(b) and 12(g) of the Exchange Act, on February 28, 1997 (File No. 000-22193), as amended from time to time, including any amendment or report filed with the SEC for purposes of updating such description.

You may request a copy of these filings (other than an exhibit to a filing unless that exhibit is specifically incorporated by reference into that filing) at no cost, by writing to or telephoning us at the following address and telephone number:

Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc., 17901 Von Karman Ave., Suite 1200 Irvine, California 92614 Attention: Ronald J. Nicolas, Jr. Telephone: (949) 864-8000

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement. We have not authorized anyone else to provide you with additional or different information. We may only use this prospectus to sell securities if it is accompanied by a prospectus supplement. We are only offering these securities in states where the offer is permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus or the applicable prospectus supplement is accurate as of any date other than the dates on the front of those documents.

Table of Contents

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplements contain or incorporate by reference forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 (set forth in Section 27A of the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Exchange Act). These forward-looking statements represent plans, estimates, objectives, goals, guidelines, expectations, intentions, projections and statements of our good faith beliefs concerning future events, business plans, objectives, expected operating results and the assumptions upon which those statements are based. Forward-looking statements include without limitation, any statement that may predict, forecast, indicate or imply future results, performance or achievements, and are typically identified with words such as "may," "could," "should," "will," "would," "believe," "anticipate," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "plan," or words or phases of similar meaning. We caution that the forward-looking statements are based largely on our expectations and are subject to a number of known and unknown risks and uncertainties that are subject to change based on factors which are, in many instances, beyond our control. Actual results, performance or achievements could differ materially from those contemplated, expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements.

The following factors, among others, could cause our financial performance to differ materially from that expressed in such forward-looking statements:

The strength of the United States economy in general and the strength of the local economies in which we conduct operations;

The effects of, and changes in, trade, monetary and fiscal policies and laws, including interest rate policies of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, or the Federal Reserve;

Inflation/deflation, interest rate, market and monetary fluctuations;

The effect of acquisitions we may make, such as our recent acquisition of Grandpoint Capital, Inc., including, without limitation, the failure to achieve the expected revenue growth and/or expense savings from such acquisitions, and/or the failure to effectively integrate an acquisition target into our operations;

The timely development of competitive new products and services and the acceptance of these products and services by new and existing customers;

The impact of changes in financial services policies, laws and regulations, including those concerning taxes, banking, securities and insurance, and the application thereof by regulatory bodies;

The effectiveness of our risk management framework and quantitative models;

Changes in the level of our nonperforming assets and charge-offs;

The effect of changes in accounting policies and practices, as may be adopted from time-to-time by bank regulatory agencies, the SEC, the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board, the Financial Accounting Standards Board or other accounting standards setters;

Possible other-than-temporary impairments of securities held by us;

The impact of current governmental efforts to restructure the U.S. financial regulatory system, including any amendments to the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act;

Changes in consumer spending, borrowing and savings habits;

The effects of our lack of a diversified loan portfolio, including the risks of geographic and industry concentrations;

3

Table of Contents

Our ability to attract deposits and other sources of liquidity;

The possibility that we may reduce or discontinue the payments of dividends on our common stock;

Changes in the financial performance and/or condition of our borrowers;

Changes in the competitive environment among financial and bank holding companies and other financial service providers;

Geopolitical conditions, including acts or threats of terrorism, actions taken by the United States or other governments in response to acts or threats of terrorism and/or military conflicts, which could impact business and economic conditions in the United States and abroad:

Cybersecurity threats and the cost of defending against them, including the costs of compliance with potential legislation to combat cybersecurity at a state, national or global level;

Unanticipated regulatory or judicial proceedings; and

Our ability to manage the risks involved in the foregoing.

If one or more of the factors affecting our forward-looking information and statements proves incorrect, then our actual results, performance or achievements could differ materially from those expressed in, or implied by, forward-looking information and statements contained in this prospectus and in the information incorporated by reference herein. Therefore, we caution you not to place undue reliance on our forward-looking information and statements. We undertake no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required under federal securities laws.

Forward-looking statements should not be viewed as predictions, and should not be the primary basis upon which investors evaluate us. Any investor in our common stock should consider all risks and uncertainties disclosed in our filings with the SEC described above under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information," all of which are accessible on the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov, as well as any risk factors included in any applicable prospectus supplement.

ABOUT PACIFIC PREMIER BANCORP, INC.

We are a California-based bank holding company incorporated in 1997 in the State of Delaware and a registered bank holding company under the Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended, or the BHCA. Our wholly-owned subsidiary, Pacific Premier Bank, or the Bank, is a California state-chartered commercial bank. The Bank was founded in 1983 as a state-chartered thrift and subsequently converted to a federally chartered thrift in 1991. The Bank converted to a California-chartered commercial bank and became a Federal Reserve Bank, or Federal Reserve member in March 2007. The Bank is a member of the Federal Home Loan Bank of San Francisco, which is a member bank of the Federal Home Loan Bank System. The Bank's deposit accounts are insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, or the FDIC, up to the maximum amount, currently allowable under federal law. The Bank is currently subject to examination and regulation by the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco, the California Department of Business Oversight, Division of Financial Institutions, the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and the FDIC.

We operate 42 full-service depository branches located in California in the counties of Orange, Los Angeles, Riverside, San Bernardino, San Diego, San Luis Obispo and Santa Barbara, California as well as Pima and Maricopa Counties in Arizona, Clark County, Nevada, and Clark County, Washington. We provide banking services within our targeted markets to businesses, including the owners and employees of those businesses, professionals, real estate investors and non-profit organizations, as well as consumers in the communities we serve. Additionally, we provide certain banking services

Table of Contents

nationwide. We provide customized cash management, electronic banking services and credit facilities to Homeowner's Associations, or HOA, and HOA management companies nationwide. We provide U.S. Small Business Administration, or SBA, loans nationwide, which provide entrepreneurs and small business owners access to loans needed for working capital and continued growth. In addition, we offer loans and other services nationwide to experienced owner-operator franchisees in the quick service restaurant, or QSR, industry.

Through our branches and our Internet website at www.ppbi.com, we offer a broad array of deposit products and services, including checking, money market and savings accounts, cash management services, electronic banking services, and on-line bill payment. We also offer a wide array of loan products, such as commercial business loans, lines of credit, SBA loans, commercial real estate loans, agribusiness loans, home equity lines of credit, construction loans, farmland and consumer loans.

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the ticker symbol "PPBI." Our executive offices are located at 17901 Von Karman Avenue, Suite 1200, Irvine, California 92614, and our telephone number is (949) 864-8000. Our internet website address is www.ppbi.com. Our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K, and all amendments thereto, that have been filed with the SEC are available free of charge on our Internet website. The information contained in our website or in any websites linked by our website is not a part of this prospectus or any prospectus supplement.

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our securities involves a high degree of risk. Before making an investment decision, you should carefully read and consider the risk factors incorporated by reference in this prospectus from our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018, as well as those contained in any applicable prospectus supplement, as the same may be updated from time to time by our future filings with the SEC under the Exchange Act. You should also refer to other information contained in or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement, including our financial statements and the related notes incorporated by reference herein. For a description of these filings, reports and documents, and information about where you can find them, see "Where You Can Find More Information" and "Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference." Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us at this time or that we currently deem immaterial may also materially and adversely affect our business and operations.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of the securities for general corporate purposes unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement relating to a specific issue of securities. Our general corporate purposes may include the payment of cash dividends, repurchasing our outstanding common stock, financing possible acquisitions of branches or other financial institutions or financial service companies, extending credit to, or funding investments in, our operating subsidiaries and repaying, reducing or refinancing indebtedness.

The precise amounts and the timing of our use of the net proceeds will depend upon market conditions, our operating subsidiary's funding requirements, the availability of other funds and other factors. Until we use the net proceeds from the sale of any of our securities for general corporate purposes, we will use the net proceeds to reduce our indebtedness or for temporary investments.

Additional information on the use of proceeds from the sale of the securities offered by this prospectus may be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE MAY OFFER

This prospectus contains summary descriptions of our common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, warrants and units that we may offer from time to time. These summary descriptions are not meant to be complete descriptions of each security. The particular terms of any security will be described in the accompanying prospectus supplement and other offering material. The accompanying prospectus supplement may add, update or change the terms and conditions of the securities as described in this prospectus.

DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK

The following summary of the material terms and provisions of our common stock is not complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by, our second amended and restated certificate of incorporation, or certificate of incorporation, and amended and restated bylaws, or bylaws, and by the provisions of applicable Delaware law. You should refer to, and read this summary together with, our certificate of incorporation and our bylaws, to review all of the terms of our common stock.

General

Our authorized capital stock consists of 150,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, and 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share.

Each holder of common stock is entitled to:

one vote for each share held on all matters submitted to a vote of the shareholders;

receive ratably such dividends as may be declared by our board of directors out of funds legally available for dividends, subject to preferences that may be applicable to outstanding shares of preferred stock, if any, or limitations and restrictions under applicable bank regulations. See "Description of Preferred Stock Dividends" on pages 9-10; and

share ratably in our net assets, legally available to holders of our common stock in the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, after payment in full of all amounts required to be paid to any holders of shares of preferred stock and to creditors (unless provision for such payment has been made).

Holders of our common stock are not entitled to preemptive rights and have no subscription, redemption or conversion privileges.

Our outstanding shares of common stock are validly issued, fully-paid and non-assessable.

Anti-takeover Provisions

Delaware Anti-Takeover Law. As a Delaware corporation, we are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law which generally prevents an interested stockholder, defined generally as a person owning 15% or more of a corporation's outstanding voting stock, from engaging in a business combination with us for three years following the date that person became an interested stockholder unless certain specified conditions are satisfied. The existence of this provision may have an anti-takeover effect with respect to transactions not approved in advance by our board of directors, including discouraging attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares of common stock held by stockholders.

Possible Future Issuance of Preferred Stock. Our board of directors can at any time, under our certificate of incorporation and without stockholder approval, issue one or more new series of preferred stock. In some cases, the issuance of preferred stock could discourage or make more difficult attempts to take control of us through a merger, tender offer, proxy context or otherwise. Preferred stock with

Table of Contents

special voting rights or other features issued to persons favoring our management could stop a takeover by preventing the person trying to take control of us from acquiring enough voting shares to take control.

Removal and Vacancies on the Board of Directors. Subject to the rights of any series of preferred stocks, directors may be removed by our stockholders at any time with or without cause and only by the affirmation vote of the holders of at least 66-2/3% of the voting power of all of the then-outstanding shares of our capital stock, voting together as a right class. Further, any newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the authorized number of directors or any vacancies on the board resulting from death, resignation, retirements, removal or other cause may be filled only by a majority vote of the directors then in office, whether or not a quorum is present. These provisions may deter a stockholder from removing incumbent directors and from simultaneously gaining control of the board of directors by filling the resulting vacancies with its own nominees. Consequently, the existence of these provisions may have the effect of deterring hostile takeovers, which could depress the market price of our common stock.

Advance Notice Requirements for Stockholder Proposals and Director Nominations. Our bylaws provide that stockholders seeking to nominate candidates for election as directors or to bring business before an annual meeting of stockholders must provide timely notice of their proposal in writing to the corporate secretary. Generally, to be timely, a stockholder's notice must be received at our principal executive offices not earlier than the 120th day and not later than the 90th day prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered not earlier than the 120th day prior to the date of such annual meeting and not later than the 90th day prior to the date of such annual meeting or, if the first public announcement of the date of such annual meeting is less than 100 days prior to the date of such annual meeting, the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made. Our bylaws also specify requirements as to the form and content of a stockholder's notice. These provisions may impede stockholders' ability to bring matters before an annual meeting of stockholders or make nominations for directors at an annual meeting of stockholders.

Additional Provisions in Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws. Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws contain additional provisions that may be deemed to have the effect of discouraging or delaying attempts to gain control of us, including provisions that provide the board of directors with the exclusive power to fix from time to time the size of the board.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company.

Restrictions on Ownership

The BHCA generally prohibits any company that is not engaged in banking activities and activities that are permissible for a bank holding company or a financial holding company from acquiring control of Pacific Premier Bank. "Control" is generally defined as ownership of 25% or more of the voting stock or other exercise of a controlling influence. In addition, any existing bank holding company would need the prior approval of the Federal Reserve before acquiring 5% or more of the voting stock of Pacific Premier Bank. In addition, the Change in Bank Control Act of 1978, as amended, or the CBC Act, prohibits a person or group of persons from acquiring control of a bank holding company unless the Federal Reserve has been notified and has not objected to the transaction. Under a rebuttable presumption established by the Federal Reserve, the acquisition of 10% or more of a class of voting stock of a bank holding company with a class of securities registered under Section 12 of the Exchange Act, such as us, could constitute acquisition of control of the bank holding company

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK

General

This section of the prospectus describes the material terms and provisions of our preferred stock. When we offer to sell shares of our preferred stock, we will describe the specific terms of the offering and the shares in a supplement to this prospectus. The prospectus supplement will also indicate whether the terms and provisions described in this prospectus apply to the particular series of preferred stock. This summary does not purport to be exhaustive and is qualified in its entirety by reference to our certificate of incorporation, our bylaws and the applicable provisions of Delaware law.

Our authorized capital stock consists of 1,000,000 shares of our preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share. Under our certificate of incorporation, as amended, we may issue shares of preferred stock in one or more series, as may be determined by our board of directors. Our board of directors may also establish, from time to time, the number of shares to be included in each series and may fix the designation, powers, preferences and rights of the shares of each such series and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, and may increase or decrease the number of shares of any series without any further vote or action by the stockholders. Any preferred stock we may issue will rank senior to our common stock with respect to the payment of dividends or amounts paid upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up of our Company, or both. In addition, any shares of our preferred stock may have class or series voting rights. Under certain circumstances, the issuance of shares of our preferred stock, or merely the existing authorization of our board of directors to issue shares of our preferred stock, may tend to discourage or impede a merger or other change in control of our company. No shares of preferred stock are currently outstanding. Each series of preferred stock will be issued under a certificate of designation, which will be filed with the SEC as an exhibit to a document incorporated by reference in this prospectus concurrently with the offering of such preferred stock.

Our board of directors is authorized to determine or fix from time to time by resolution the following terms for each series of preferred stock, which will be described in a prospectus supplement:

the designation of such series and the number of shares to constitute such series;
the voting rights, if any, of the holders of stock of such series in addition to any rights affirmatively required by law;
the dividend rate;
whether dividends are cumulative and, if so, the date from which dividends cumulate;
the payment date for dividends;
redemption rights, the applicable redemption prices and such other conditions of redemption;
amounts payable to holders on our liquidation, dissolution or winding up;
the amount of the sinking fund, if any;
whether the shares will be convertible or exchangeable into equity or debt securities, and, if so, the prices and terms or rate of conversion and such other terms and conditions of such conversion or exchange;

whether future shares of the series or any future series or other class of stock is subject to any restrictions, and, if so, the nature of the restrictions;

the conditions or restrictions, if any, upon the creation of indebtedness or upon the issuance of any additional stock; and

8

Table of Contents

any other powers, preferences and relative, participating, optional and other special rights, and any qualifications, limitations and restrictions thereof.

The preferred stock will be, when issued, fully paid and non-assessable. Holders of preferred stock will not have any preemptive or subscription rights to acquire more shares of our capital stock.

The transfer agent, registrar, dividend disbursing agent and redemption agent for shares of each series of preferred stock will be named in the prospectus supplement relating to such series.

The rights of holders of the preferred stock offered may be adversely affected by the rights of holders of any shares of preferred stock that may be issued in the future. The board of directors may cause shares of preferred stock to be issued in public or private transactions for any proper corporate purpose. Examples of proper corporate purposes include issuances to obtain additional financing in connection with acquisitions or otherwise, and issuances to our officers, directors and employees and our subsidiaries pursuant to benefit plans or otherwise.

Rank

Unless otherwise specified in the prospectus supplement relating to the shares of any series of preferred stock, such shares will rank on an equal basis with each other series of preferred stock and prior to the common stock as to dividends and distributions of assets.

Dividends

The holders of each series of preferred stock will be entitled to receive cash dividends if declared by our board of directors out of funds we can legally use for payment. The prospectus supplement will indicate the dividend rates and the dates on which we will pay dividends as to each series of preferred stock. The rates may be fixed or variable or both. If the dividend rate is variable, the formula used to determine the dividend rate will be described in the prospectus supplement. We will pay dividends to the holders of record of each series of preferred stock as they appear on the record dates fixed by our board of directors.

Our board of directors will not declare and pay a dividend on any series of preferred stock unless full dividends for all series of preferred stock ranking equal as to dividends have been declared or paid and sufficient funds are set aside for payment. If dividends are not paid in full to each series of preferred stock, we will declare any dividends pro rata among the preferred stock of each series and any series of preferred stock ranking equal to any other series as to dividends. A "pro rata" declaration means that the dividends we declare per share on each series of preferred stock will bear the same relationship to each other that the full accrued dividends per share on each series of the preferred stock bear to each other.

Unless all dividends on the preferred stock of each series have been paid in full, we will not declare or pay any dividends or set aside sums for payment of dividends or distributions on any common stock or on any class of security ranking junior to a series of preferred stock, except for dividends or distributions paid for with securities ranking junior to the preferred stock. We also will not redeem, purchase, or otherwise acquire any securities ranking junior to a series of preferred stock as to dividends or liquidation preferences, except by conversion into or exchange for stock ranking junior to the series of preferred stock.

Our ability to pay dividends on our preferred stock is subject to policies established by the Federal Reserve. Since we are a bank holding company with no significant assets other than the common stock of Pacific Premier Bank, we depend upon dividends from Pacific Premier Bank as our primary source of revenue. Accordingly, our ability to pay dividends is dependent upon the results of operations of Pacific Premier Bank and our receipt of dividends or other capital distributions from Pacific Premier

Table of Contents

Bank. Various statutory and regulatory restrictions directly or indirectly limit the amount of dividends Pacific Premier Bank can pay to us.

Conversion or Exchange

The applicable prospectus supplement for any series of preferred stock will state the terms, if any, on which shares of that series are convertible or exchangeable into shares of our common stock or another series of our preferred stock. The terms of any such conversion or exchange and any such preferred stock will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to such series of preferred stock.

Redemption

If so specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, a series of preferred stock may be redeemable at any time, in whole or in part, at our option or at the option of the holder thereof, and may be mandatorily redeemed.

Any partial redemptions of preferred stock will be made in a way that our board of directors decides is equitable.

Unless we default in the payment of the redemption price, dividends will cease to accrue after the redemption date on shares of preferred stock called for redemption and all rights of holders of such shares will terminate, except for the right to receive the redemption price.

Liquidation Preference

Upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of Pacific Premier, holders of each series of preferred stock will be entitled to receive distributions upon liquidation in the amount set forth in the prospectus supplement relating to such series of preferred stock. Such distributions will be made before any distribution is made on any securities ranking junior relating to liquidation, including common stock.

If the liquidation amounts payable relating to the preferred stock of any series and any other securities ranking on a parity regarding liquidation rights are not paid in full, the holders of the preferred stock of such series and such other securities will share in any such distribution of our available assets on a ratable basis in proportion to the full liquidation preferences. Holders of such series of preferred stock will not be entitled to any other amounts from us after they have received their full liquidation preference.

Voting Rights

The holders of shares of preferred stock will have no voting rights, except that, under regulations adopted by the Federal Reserve, if the holders of the preferred stock of any series become entitled to vote for the election of directors because dividends on the preferred stock of such series are in arrears, preferred stock of such series could be deemed a "class of voting securities." In this instance, a holder of 25% or more of the preferred stock of such series could then be subject to regulation as a bank holding company in accordance with the BHCA. A holder of 5% or more of such series that otherwise exercises a "controlling influence" over us could also be subject to regulation under the BHCA. In addition, at any time a series of the preferred stock is deemed a class of voting securities, (1) any other bank holding company may be required to obtain the approval of the Federal Reserve to acquire or retain 5% or more of the outstanding shares of such series of preferred stock, and (2) any person other than a bank holding company may be required to file with the Federal Reserve under the CBC Act to acquire or retain 10% or more of that series.

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

The debt securities are to be issued under an indenture, or the indenture, between us and the trustee named in the applicable prospectus supplement as trustee, or the trustee, the form of which is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. The debt securities may be issued from time to time in one or more series. The particular terms of each series, or of the debt securities forming a part of a series, which are offered by a prospectus supplement will be described in such prospectus supplement.

The following summary of certain provisions of the indenture does not purport to be complete and is subject, and is qualified in its entirety by reference, to all the provisions of the indenture, including the definitions of certain terms used in the indenture, and, with respect to any particular debt securities, to the description of the terms of such debt securities included in the applicable prospectus supplement. Wherever particular sections or defined terms of the indenture are referred to in this prospectus or in the applicable prospectus supplement, such sections or defined terms are incorporated by reference in this prospectus or in the applicable prospectus supplement, as the case may be.

We are a bank holding company for Pacific Premier Bank, and almost all of our operating assets are owned by Pacific Premier Bank. We are a legal entity separate and distinct from Pacific Premier Bank. We rely primarily on dividends from Pacific Premier Bank to meet our obligations. There are regulatory limitations on the payment of dividends directly or indirectly to us from Pacific Premier Bank. Accordingly, the debt securities will be effectively subordinated to all existing and future liabilities of Pacific Premier Bank, and holders of debt securities should look only to our assets for payments of the debt securities.

Terms of Debt Securities

The indenture will provide that debt securities in separate series may be issued from time to time without limitation as to aggregate principal amount. We may specify a maximum aggregate principal amount for the debt securities of any series. The debt securities are to have such terms and provisions which are not inconsistent with the indenture, including as to maturity, principal and interest, as our board of directors may determine. The debt securities may be either senior or subordinated debt securities, which may be issued as convertible debt securities or exchangeable debt securities.

The applicable prospectus supplement will set forth the price or prices at which the debt securities to be offered will be issued and will describe the following terms of such debt securities:

the title of the debt securities;

any limit on the aggregate principal amount of the debt securities or the series of which they are a part;

the third party to whom any interest on the debt securities will be payable, if other than the third party in whose name the debt securities are registered at the close of business on the regular record date for such interest;

the date or dates on which the principal of the debt securities will be payable;

the rate or rates at which the debt securities will bear interest, if any, the date or dates from which any such interest will accrue, the interest payment dates on which any such interest will be payable and the regular record date for any such interest payable on any interest payment date;

the place or places where the principal of and any premium and interest on the debt securities will be payable;

the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which and the terms and conditions on which the debt securities may be redeemed, in whole or in part, at our option;

Table of Contents

our obligation, if any, to redeem or purchase the debt securities pursuant to any sinking fund or analogous provision or at the option of the holder of the debt security, and the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which and the terms and conditions on which the debt securities will be redeemed or purchased, in whole or in part, pursuant to any such obligation;

conversion or exchange provisions, if any, including conversion or exchange prices or rates and adjustments thereto;

the terms, if any, pursuant to which any debt securities will be subordinate to any of our debt;

the denominations in which the debt securities will be issuable, if other than denominations of \$1,000 and any integral multiple thereof;

if the amount of principal of or any premium or interest on the debt securities may be determined with reference to an index or pursuant to a formula, the manner in which such amounts will be determined;

if other than the currency of the United States of America, the currency, currencies or currency units in which the principal of or any premium or interest on the debt securities will be payable (and the manner in which the equivalent of the principal amount of the debt securities in the currency of the United States of America is to be determined for any purpose, including for the purpose of determining the principal amount deemed to be outstanding at any time);

if the principal of or any premium or interest on the debt securities is to be payable, at our election or at the election of the holder, in one or more currencies or currency units other than those in which the debt securities are stated to be payable, the currency, currencies or currency units in which payment of any such amount as to which such election is made will be payable, the periods within which and the terms and conditions upon which such election is to be made and the amount so payable (or the manner in which such amount is to be determined);

if other than the entire principal amount of the debt securities, the portion of the principal amount of the debt securities which will be payable upon declaration of acceleration of maturity;

if the principal amount payable at the stated maturity of the debt securities will not be determinable as of any one or more dates prior to the stated maturity, the amount which will be deemed to be such principal amount as of any such date for any purpose, including the principal amount of the debt securities which will be due and payable upon any maturity other than the stated maturity or which will be deemed to be outstanding as of any such date (or, in any such case, the manner in which such deemed principal amount is to be determined);

if applicable, that debt securities, in whole or any specified part, are defeasible pursuant to the provisions of the indenture described under " Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance Defeasance and Discharge" on page 19 of this prospectus or " Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance Defeasance of Certain Covenants" on pages 19-20 of this prospectus, or under both such captions;

if applicable, whether the debt securities will be issuable in whole or in part in the form of one or more global debt securities and, if so, the respective depositaries for such global debt securities, the form of any legend or legends to be borne by any such global security in addition to or in lieu of the legend referred to under " Global Debt Securities" on pages 14-15 of this prospectus and, if different from those described under such caption, any circumstances under which any such global debt security may be exchanged in whole or in part for debt securities registered, and any transfer of such global debt security in whole or in part may be registered, in the names of persons other than the depositary for such global security or its nominee;

Table of Contents

any addition to or change in the events of default applicable to the debt securities and any change in the right of the trustee or the holders to declare the principal amount of the debt securities due and payable;

any addition to or change in the covenants in the indenture applicable to the debt securities; and

any other terms of debt securities not inconsistent with the provisions of the indenture.

Debt securities, including original issue discount debt securities, may be sold at a substantial discount below their principal amount. Certain special U.S. federal income tax considerations, if any, applicable to debt securities sold at an original issue discount may be described in the applicable prospectus supplement. In addition, certain special U.S. federal income tax or other considerations, if any, applicable to any debt securities which are denominated in a currency or currency unit other than U.S. dollars may be described in the applicable prospectus supplement. If we use any index to determine the amount of payments of principal of, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on any debt securities, we will also describe in the applicable prospectus supplement the special United States federal income tax, accounting and other considerations applicable to the debt securities.

Senior Debt Securities

Payment of the principal of and any premium and interest on senior debt securities will rank on a parity with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated debt securities.

Subordinated Debt Securities

Payment of the principal of and any premium and interest on subordinated debt securities will be junior in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all of our unsubordinated debt. We will set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to any subordinated debt securities the subordination terms of such securities, as well as the aggregate amount of outstanding debt, as of the most recent practicable date, that by its terms would be senior to the subordinated debt securities. We will also set forth in such prospectus supplement limitations, if any, on issuance of additional senior debt.

Form, Exchange and Transfer

The debt securities of each series will be issuable only in fully registered form, without coupons, and, unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, only in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples thereof. At the option of the holder, subject to the terms of the indenture and the limitations applicable to global debt securities, debt securities of each series will be exchangeable for other debt securities of the same series of any authorized denomination and of a like tenor and aggregate principal amount.

Subject to the terms of the indenture and the limitations applicable to global debt securities, a holder may present debt securities for exchange as provided above, or for registration of transfer (duly endorsed or with the form of transfer endorsed thereon duly executed) at the office or agency of Pacific Premier at the place or places where the principal of and any premium and interest on the debt securities are payable. A holder will not incur a service charge for any registration of transfer or exchange of debt securities, but a holder must pay a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge as may be described in the indenture. Such transfer or exchange will be effected upon the security registrar or us or our agent, as the case may be, being satisfied with the documents of title and identity of the person making the request. We expect to appoint the trustee as security registrar. Any agent (in addition to the security registrar) initially designated by us for any debt securities will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. We may at any time designate additional agents or rescind the designation of any agent or approve a change in the office through

Table of Contents

which any agent acts, except that we will be required to maintain an agent in each place of payment for the debt securities of each series.

If the debt securities of any series (or of any series and specified terms) are to be redeemed in part, we will not be required to (a) issue, register the transfer of or exchange any debt securities of that series (or of that series and specified terms, as the case may be) during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before the day of mailing of a notice of redemption of any such debt securities that may be selected for redemption and ending at the close of business on the day of such mailing or (b) register the transfer of or exchange any debt security so selected for redemption, in whole or in part, except the unredeemed portion of the debt securities being redeemed in part.

Global Debt Securities

Some or all of a series of debt securities may be represented, in whole or in part, by one or more global debt securities. Each global security will be registered in the name of a depositary or its nominee identified in the applicable prospectus supplement, will be deposited with such depositary or its nominee or a custodian and will bear a legend regarding the restrictions on exchanges and registration of transfer referred to below and any such other matters as may be provided for pursuant to the indenture.

Notwithstanding any provision of the indenture or any debt security described in this prospectus, no global debt security may be exchanged in whole or in part for debt securities registered, and no transfer of a global debt security in whole or in part may be registered, in the name of any person except:

by the depositary to its nominee;

by a nominee of the depositary to the depositary or another nominee; or

by the depositary or any nominee to a successor of the depositary, or a nominee of the successor,

unless (i) the depositary has notified us that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary for such global debt security or has ceased to be qualified to act as such as required by the indenture, (ii) there shall have occurred and be continuing an event of default under the indenture with respect to the debt securities represented by such global debt security, or (iii) there shall exist such circumstances, if any, in addition to or in lieu of those described above as may be described in the applicable prospectus supplement. All securities issued in exchange for a global security or any portion of a global debt security will be registered in such names as the depositary may direct.

As long as the depositary, or its nominee, is the registered holder of a global security, the depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner and holder of such global debt security and the debt securities represented by the global debt security for all purposes under the debt securities and the indenture. Except in the limited circumstances referred to above, a holder will not be entitled to have such global debt security or any securities registered by the global debt security registered in its name, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of certificated debt securities in exchange of the global debt security and will not be considered to be the owners or holders of such global debt security or any debt securities represented by the global debt security for any purpose under the debt securities or the indenture. All payments of principal of and any premium and interest on a global debt security will be made to the depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, as the holder of the global debt security. The laws of some jurisdictions require that certain purchasers of securities take physical delivery of such securities in definitive form. These laws may impair the ability to transfer beneficial interests in a global debt security.

Table of Contents

Ownership of beneficial interests in a global debt security will be limited to institutions that have accounts with the depositary or its nominee, referred to as participants, and to persons that may hold beneficial interests through participants. In connection with the issuance of any global debt security, the depositary or its nominee will credit, on its book-entry registration and transfer system, the respective principal amounts of debt securities represented by the global debt security to the accounts of its participants. Ownership of beneficial interests in a global debt security will be shown only on, and the transfer of those ownership interests will be effected only through, records maintained by the depositary or its nominee (with respect to participants' interests) or any such participant (with respect to interests of persons held by such participants on their behalf). Payments, transfers, exchanges and others matters relating to beneficial interests in a global debt security may be subject to various policies and procedures adopted by the depositary from time to time. We, the trustee or any agent of us or the trustee will not have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the depositary's or any participant's records relating to, or for payments made on account of, beneficial interests in a global debt security, or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial interests.

We expect that the depositary or its nominee, upon receipt of any principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, payment immediately will credit participants' accounts with amounts in proportion to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of the global debt security as shown on the records of the depositary or its nominee. We also expect that payments by participants to holders of debt securities, as an owner of a beneficial interest in the global debt security held through those participants, will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in "street name." These payments will be the responsibility of those participants.

Secondary trading in notes and debentures of corporate issuers is generally settled in clearinghouse or next-day funds. In contrast, beneficial interests in a global debt security, in some cases, may trade in the depositary's same-day funds settlement system, in which secondary market trading activity in those beneficial interests would be required by the depositary to settle in immediately available funds. There is no assurance as to the effect, if any, that settlement in immediately available funds would have on trading activity in such beneficial interests. Also, settlement for purchases of beneficial interests in a global debt security upon the original issuance thereof may be required to be made in immediately available funds.

Payment and Paying Agents

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, payment of interest on a debt security on any interest payment date will be made to the person in whose name such debt security (or one or more predecessor debt securities) is registered at the close of business on the regular record date for such interest.

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, principal of and any premium and interest on the debt securities of a particular series will be payable at our office or the office of an agent or agents as we may designate for such purpose from time to time. Any such agents initially designated by us for the debt securities of a particular series will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement. We may at any time designate debt securities additional agents or rescind the designation of any agent or approve a change in the office through which any agent acts, except that we will be required to maintain an agent in each place of payment for the debt securities of a particular series.

All moneys or U.S. government obligations (including proceeds thereof) deposited by us with the trustee or any paying agent for the payment of the principal of or any premium or interest on any debt security which remain unclaimed at the end of two years after such principal, premium or interest has become due and payable will be repaid to us, and after repayment to us, a holder of debt securities is entitled to seek payment only from us as a general unsecured creditor.

Table of Contents

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets

The indenture will provide that we will not consolidate with or merge into any other person or convey, transfer or lease substantially all of our properties to any person, and no person may consolidate with or merge into us unless (i) the successor is organized under the laws of the United States or any state or the District of Columbia, and the successor expressly assumes our obligations under the indenture and the debt securities, (ii) after giving effect to the transaction, no event of default under the indenture, and no event which, after notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an event of default under the indenture, exists, and (iii) certain other conditions as prescribed in the indenture are met.

The general provisions of the indenture do not afford holders of the debt securities protection in the event of a highly leveraged or other transaction that we may become involved in that may adversely affect holders of the debt securities.

Events of Default

Each of the following will constitute an event of default under the indenture with respect to debt securities of any series:

- (a) our failure to pay principal of or any premium on any debt security of that series when due, whether at maturity, upon redemption, by accelerating the maturity or otherwise;
 - (b) our failure to pay any interest on any debt securities of that series when due, continued for 30 days;
 - (c) our failure to deposit any sinking fund payment, when due, in respect of any debt security of that series;
- (d) our failure to observe or perform any other covenant or warranty of ours contained in the indenture (other than a covenant included in the indenture solely for the benefit of a series other than that series), which failure continues for 90 days after written notice to us by the trustee, or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series, as provided in the indenture;
- (e) with respect to senior debt securities, acceleration of any indebtedness for borrowed money by us having an aggregate principal amount outstanding of at least \$25 million (or such other amount as may be agreed upon), if such indebtedness has not been discharged, or such acceleration has not been rescinded or annulled, within 10 days after written notice has been given by the trustee, or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series, as provided in the indenture; or
 - (f) certain events related to our bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization.

An event of default for a particular series of debt securities does not necessarily constitute an event of default for any other series of debt securities issued under the indenture. If an event of default relating to the payment of interest, principal or any sinking fund installment involving any series of debt securities has occurred and is continuing, either the trustee or the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series by notice as provided in the indenture may declare the principal amount of the debt securities of that series (or, in the case of any debt security that is an original issue discount security or the principal amount of which is not then determinable, such portion of the principal amount of such debt security, or such other amount in lieu of such principal amount, as may be specified in the terms of such debt security) to be due and payable immediately.

Table of Contents

If an event of default (other than those described in clause (f) above) occurs and is continuing with respect to debt securities of any series at the time outstanding, then the trustee or the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of all of the series of debt securities outstanding may declare the entire principal amount of all of the series of debt securities due and payable immediately.

If, however, an event of default (other than those described in clause (f) above) has occurred and is continuing for less than all of the series of debt securities, then the trustee or the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of each affected series of the debt securities may declare the entire principal amount of all debt securities of such affected series due and payable immediately.

If an event of default described in clause (f) above with respect the debt securities of any series at the time outstanding shall occur, the principal amount of all the debt securities of that series (or, in the case of any such original issue discount security or other debt security, such specified amount) will automatically, and without any action by the trustee or any holder, become immediately due and payable.

At any time following any declaration of acceleration, but before a judgment or decree based on acceleration, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series may, under certain circumstances, rescind and annul such acceleration if all events of default, other than the non-payment of accelerated principal (or other specified amount), have been cured or waived as provided in the indenture. For information as to waiver of defaults, see " Modification and Waiver" below.

Subject to the provisions of the indenture relating to the duties of the trustee in case an event of default occurs and is continuing, the trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the indenture at the request or direction of any of the holders, unless such holders shall have offered to the trustee reasonable indemnity. Subject to such provisions for the indemnification of the trustee, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee with respect to the debt securities of that series so long as such direction does not conflict with any rule of law or with the indenture, and the trustee may take any other action deemed proper by the trustee which is not inconsistent with such direction.

No holder of a debt security of any series will have any right to institute any proceeding with respect to the indenture, or for the appointment of a receiver or a trustee, or for any other remedy thereunder, unless (i) such holder has previously given to the trustee written notice of a continuing event of default with respect to the debt securities of that series, (ii) the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series have made written request, (iii) such holder or holders have offered reasonable indemnity to the trustee to institute such proceeding as trustee and (iv) the trustee has failed to institute such proceeding, and has not received from the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series a direction inconsistent with such request, within 60 days after such notice, request and offer. However, such limitations do not apply to a suit instituted by a holder of a debt security for the enforcement of payment of the principal of or any premium or interest on such debt security on or after the applicable due date specified in such debt security.

We will be required to furnish to the trustee annually a statement by certain of our officers as to whether or not we, to the best of such officers' knowledge, are in default in the performance or observance of any of the terms, provisions and conditions of the indenture and, if so, specifying all such known defaults and the nature and status thereof.

Table of Contents

Modification and Waiver

Modifications of and amendments to the indenture may be made by us and the trustee with the consent of the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of each series of debt securities affected by such modification or amendment; provided, however, that no modification or amendment may, without the consent of the holder of each outstanding debt security affected:

- (a) change the stated maturity of the principal of, or any installment of principal of or interest on, any debt security;
- (b) reduce the principal amount of, or any premium or interest on, any debt security;
- (c) reduce the amount of principal of an original issue discount debt security or any other debt security payable upon acceleration of the maturity;
 - (d) change the place or currency of payment of principal of, or any premium or interest on, any debt security;
 - (e) modify any of the subordination provisions in a manner adverse to the holders of those securities;
 - (f) impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to any debt security;
- (g) reduce the percentage in principal amount of outstanding debt securities of any series, the consent of whose holders is required for modification or amendment of the indenture;
- (h) reduce the percentage in principal amount of outstanding debt securities of any series necessary for waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the indenture or for waiver of certain defaults; or
 - (i) except as provided by the indenture, modify provisions of the indenture relating to modification and waiver.

In addition, as described in the indenture, certain modifications and amendments to the indenture may be made by us and the trustee without the consent of holders of debt securities.

The holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series may waive compliance by us with certain restrictive provisions of the indenture. The holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series may, on behalf of all holders of such series of debt securities, waive any past default under the indenture, except a default in the payment of principal, premium or interest and certain covenants and provisions of the indenture which cannot be amended without the consent of the holder of each outstanding debt security of such series affected.

The indenture will provide that in determining whether the holders of the requisite principal amount of the outstanding debt securities have given or taken any direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action under the indenture as of any date, (i) the principal amount of an original issue discount security that will be deemed to be outstanding will be the amount of the principal thereof that would be due and payable as of such date upon acceleration of the maturity to such date, (ii) if, as of such date, the principal amount payable at the stated maturity of a debt security is not determinable (for example, because it is based on an index), the principal amount of such debt security deemed to be outstanding as of such date will be an amount determined in the manner prescribed for such debt security, and (iii) the principal amount of a debt security denominated in one or more foreign currencies or currency units that will be deemed to be outstanding will be the U.S. dollar equivalent, determined as of such date in the manner prescribed for such debt security, of the principal amount of

Table of Contents

such debt security (or, in the case of a debt security described in clause (i) or (ii) above, of the amount described in such clause). Certain debt securities, including those for whose payment or redemption money has been deposited or set aside in trust for the holders and those that have been fully defeased pursuant to the indenture, will not be deemed to be outstanding.

Except in certain limited circumstances, we will be entitled to set any day as a record date for the purpose of determining the holders of outstanding debt securities of any series entitled to give or take any direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action under the indenture, in the manner and subject to the limitations provided in the indenture. In certain limited circumstances, the trustee will be entitled to set a record date for action by holders. If a record date is set for any action to be taken by holders of a particular series, such action may be taken only by persons who are holders of outstanding debt securities of that series on the record date. To be effective, such action must be taken by holders of the requisite principal amount of such debt securities within a specified period following the record date. For any particular record date, this period will be 180 days or such other period as may be specified by us (or the trustee, if it set the record date), and may be shortened or lengthened (but not beyond 180 days) from time to time.

Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

If and to the extent indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, we may elect, at our option at any time, to have the provisions of Section 1302 of the indenture, relating to defeasance and discharge of indebtedness, or Section 1303 of the indenture, relating to defeasance of certain restrictive covenants in the indenture, applied to the debt securities of any series, or to any specified part of a series.

Defeasance and Discharge. The indenture provides that, upon our exercise of our option (if any) to have Section 1302 of the indenture applied to the debt securities, we will be discharged from all our obligations (and, if applicable, provisions relating to subordination will cease to be effective) with respect to such debt securities (except for certain obligations to exchange or register the transfer of debt securities, to replace stolen, lost or mutilated debt securities, to maintain paying agencies and to hold moneys for payment in trust) upon the irrevocable deposit in trust for the benefit of the holders of such debt securities of money or United States government obligations, or both, which, through the payment of principal and interest in respect thereof in accordance with their terms, will provide money in an amount sufficient to pay the principal of and any premium and interest on such debt securities on the respective stated maturities in accordance with the terms of the indenture and such debt securities. Such defeasance or discharge may occur only if, among other things, we have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that we have received from, or there has been published by, the United States Internal Revenue Service a ruling, or there has been a change in tax law, in either case to the effect that holders of such debt securities will not recognize gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit, defeasance and discharge and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such deposit, defeasance and discharge were not to occur.

Defeasance of Certain Covenants . The indenture provides that, upon our exercise of our option (if any) to have Section 1303 of the indenture applied to the debt securities, we may omit to comply with certain restrictive covenants of the indenture and any that may be described in the applicable prospectus supplement, and the occurrence of certain events of default, which are described above in clause (d) (with respect to such restrictive covenants) and clause (e) under " Events of Default" on pages 16-17 of this prospectus and any that may be described in the applicable prospectus supplement, will be deemed not to be or result in an event of default, in each case with respect to such debt securities. We, in order to exercise such option, will be required to deposit, in trust for the benefit of the holders of such debt securities, money or United States government obligations, or both, which, through the payment of principal and interest in respect thereof in accordance with their terms, will

Table of Contents

provide money in an amount sufficient to pay the principal of and any premium and interest on such debt securities on the respective stated maturities in accordance with the terms of the indenture and such debt securities. We will also be required, among other things, to deliver to the trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that holders of such debt securities will not recognize gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit and defeasance of certain obligations and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such deposit and defeasance were not to occur. In the event we exercised this option with respect to any debt securities and such debt securities were declared due and payable because of the occurrence of any event of default, the amount of money and United States government obligations so deposited in trust would be sufficient to pay amounts due on such debt securities at the time of their respective stated maturities but may not be sufficient to pay amounts due on such debt securities upon any acceleration resulting from such event of default. In such case, we would remain liable for such payments.

Notices

Notices to holders of debt securities will be given by mail to the addresses of such holders as they may appear in the security register.

Title

We, the trustee and any of our agents or agents of the trustee may treat the person in whose name a debt security is registered as the absolute owner thereof (whether or not such debt security may be overdue) for the purpose of making payment and for all other purposes.

Governing Law

The indenture and the debt securities will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the law of the State of New York.

Regarding the Trustee

The trustee will have all the duties and responsibilities of an indenture trustee specified in the Trust Indenture Act of 1939. The trustee is not required to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur financial liability in performing its duties or exercising its rights and powers if it reasonably believes that it is not reasonably assured of repayment or adequate indemnity.

DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

In this section, we describe the general terms and provisions of the warrants for the purchase of debt securities, preferred stock or common stock that we may issue. Warrants issued pursuant to this prospectus may be issued independently or together with any debt securities, preferred stock or common stock. Warrants sold with other securities may be attached to or separate from the other securities. Each series of warrants will be issued under a separate warrant agreement to be entered into between us and a warrant agent who will be specified in the warrant agreement and in the prospectus supplement. The warrant agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the warrants of that series and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders or beneficial owners of warrants.

This summary of some of the terms and other provisions of the warrants that may be issued is not complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the applicable warrant agreement and related warrant certificate and the prospectus supplement, which both will be filed with the SEC. You should refer to this prospectus, the prospectus supplement, the warrant agreement, including the forms of securities warrant certificate representing the securities warrants, relating to the specific warrants that

Table of Contents

we may offer for the complete terms of the warrant agreement and the warrants. For more information on how you can obtain copies of the applicable warrant agreement, if we offer warrants, see "Where You Can Find More Information." We urge you to read the applicable warrant agreement and the applicable prospectus supplement and any other offering material in their entirety.

The applicable prospectus supplement related to an issuance of warrants will describe the following terms, where applicable, of the warrants in respect of which this prospectus is being delivered:

the title of the warrants; the aggregate number of the warrants; the price or prices at which the warrants will be issued; the currency or currencies (including composite currencies) in which the price or prices of the warrants may be payable; the designation, amount and terms of the offered securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants; if applicable, the date on and after which the warrants and the offered securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants will be separately transferable; the terms of the securities purchasable upon exercise of such warrants and the procedures and conditions relating to the exercise of such warrants: any provisions for adjustment of the number or amount of securities receivable upon exercise of the warrants or the exercise price of the warrants; the date on which the right to exercise the warrants shall commence and the date on which the right shall expire; if applicable, the minimum or maximum amount of the warrants that may be exercised at any one time; information with respect to book-entry procedures, if any; and any other material terms of the warrants, including terms, procedures and limitations relating to the exchange and exercise of the warrants.

The prospectus supplement relating to any warrants to purchase equity securities may also include, if applicable, a discussion of certain U.S. federal income tax and Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 considerations.

Warrants for the purchase of preferred stock and common stock will be offered and exercisable for U.S. dollars only. Warrants will be issued in registered form only.

Each warrant will entitle its holder to purchase the principal amount of debt securities or the number of shares of preferred stock or common stock at the exercise price set forth in, or calculable as set forth in, the applicable prospectus supplement and warrant agreement.

After the close of business on the expiration date, unexercised warrants will become void. We will specify the place or places where, and the manner in which, warrants may be exercised in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Upon receipt of payment and the warrant certificate properly completed and duly executed at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent or any other office indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will, as soon as practicable, forward the purchased securities. If less than all of the warrants represented by the warrant certificate are exercised, a new warrant certificate will be issued for the remaining warrants.

21

Table of Contents

Prior to the exercise of any warrants to purchase debt securities, preferred stock or common stock, holders of the warrants will not have any of the rights of holders of the debt securities, preferred stock or common stock purchasable upon exercise, including (i) in the case of warrants for the purchase of debt securities, the right to receive payments of principal of, any premium or interest on the debt securities purchasable upon exercise or to enforce covenants in the applicable indenture, or (ii) in the case of warrants for the purchase of preferred stock or common stock, the right to vote or to receive any payments of dividends on the preferred stock or common stock purchasable upon exercise.

DESCRIPTION OF UNITS

In this section, we describe the general terms and provisions of the units that we may offer. We may issue units comprising one or more of the securities described in this prospectus in any combination. Each unit will be issued so that the holder of the unit also is the holder of each security included in the unit. Thus, the holder of a unit will have the rights and obligations of a holder of each included security. The unit agreement under which a unit is issued may provide that the securities included in the unit may not be held or transferred separately at any time or at any time before a specified date.

The applicable prospectus supplement will specify the following terms of any units in respect of which this prospectus is being delivered:

the terms of the units and of any of the common stock, preferred stock, warrants and debt securities comprising the units, including whether and under what circumstances the units may be traded separately;

a description of the terms of any unit agreement governing the units;

a description of the provisions for the payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the units or the securities comprising those units: and

whether the units will be issued fully registered or in global form.

The description in the applicable prospectus supplement and other offering material of any units we offer will not necessarily be complete and will be qualified in its entirety by reference to the applicable unit agreement, which will be filed with the SEC if we offer units. For more information on how you can obtain copies of the applicable unit agreement if we offer units, see "Where You Can Find More Information." We urge you to read the applicable unit agreement and the applicable prospectus supplement and any other offering material in their entirety.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell the securities described in this prospectus to or through one or more agents, underwriters, dealers or directly to purchasers on a continuous or delayed basis.

The distribution of the securities may be effected from time to time in one or more transactions at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed from time to time, at market prices prevailing at the times of sale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices.

Each time that we use this prospectus to sell our securities, we will also provide a prospectus supplement. For each series of securities, the applicable prospectus supplement will set forth the terms of the offering including:

the public offering price;

the name or names of any underwriters, dealers or agents;

the purchase price of the securities;

Table of Contents

the proceeds from the sale of the securities to us;

any underwriting discounts, agency fees, or other compensation payable to underwriters or agents;

any discounts or concessions allowed or re-allowed or repaid to dealers; and

the securities exchanges on which the securities will be listed, if any.

If we use underwriters in the sale of securities, the securities will be acquired by the underwriters for their own account. The underwriters may then resell the securities in one or more transactions at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale or thereafter. The securities may be either offered to the public through underwriting syndicates represented by managing underwriters, or directly by underwriters. The obligations of the underwriters to purchase the securities will be subject to certain conditions. The underwriters will be obligated to purchase all the securities offered if they purchase any securities. The public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or re-allowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.

If we use dealers in the sale of securities, we will sell securities to such dealers as principals. The dealers may then resell the securities to the public at varying prices to be determined by such dealers at the time of resale. We may solicit offers to purchase the securities directly, and we may sell the securities directly to institutional or other investors, who may be deemed underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act with respect to any resales of those securities. The terms of these sales will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement. If we use agents in the sale of securities, unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement, they will use their reasonable best efforts to solicit purchases for the period of their appointment. Unless otherwise indicated in a prospectus supplement, if we sell directly, no underwriters, dealers or agents would be involved. We will not make an offer of securities in any jurisdiction that does not permit such an offer.

We may grant underwriters who participate in the distribution of securities an option to purchase additional securities to cover overallotments, if any, in connection with the distribution. Any underwriter may engage in overallotment, stabilizing transactions, short covering transactions and penalty bids in accordance with SEC orders, rules and regulations and applicable law. To the extent permitted by applicable law and SEC orders, rules and regulations, an overallotment involves sales in excess of the offering size, which create a short position. Stabilizing transactions permit bids to purchase the underlying security so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum. To the extent permitted by applicable law and SEC orders, rules and regulations, short covering transactions involve purchases of the common stock in the open market after the distribution is completed to cover short positions. Penalty bids permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a dealer when the common stock originally sold by the dealer is purchased in a covering transaction to cover short positions. Those activities may cause the price of the common stock to be higher than it would otherwise be. If commenced, the underwriters may discontinue any of the activities at any time.

Unless otherwise mandated by order or other action taken by the SEC, any underwriters who are qualified market makers on the Nasdaq Stock Market may engage in passive market making transactions in the common stock on the Nasdaq Stock Market in accordance with Rule 103 of Regulation M, during the business day prior to the pricing of the offering, before the commencement of offers or sales of the common stock. Passive market makers must comply with applicable volume and price limitations and must be identified as passive market makers. In general a passive market maker must display its bid at a price not in excess of the highest independent bid for such security; if all independent bids are lowered below the passive market maker's bid, however, the passive market maker's bid must then be lowered when certain purchase limits are exceeded.

Table of Contents

Underwriters, dealers and agents that participate in any distribution of securities may be deemed to be underwriters as defined in the Securities Act. Any discounts, commissions or profit they receive when they resell the securities may be treated as underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Only underwriters named in the prospectus supplement are underwriters of the securities offered in the prospectus supplement. We may have agreements with underwriters, dealers and agents to indemnify them against certain civil liabilities, including certain liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute with respect to payments that they may be required to make.

We may authorize underwriters, dealers or agents to solicit offers from certain institutions whereby the institution contractually agrees to purchase the securities from us on a future date at a specific price. This type of contract may be made only with institutions that we specifically approve. Such institutions could include banks, insurance companies, pension funds, investment companies and educational and charitable institutions. The underwriters, dealers or agents will not be responsible for the validity or performance of these contracts.

Each series of securities will be a new issue of securities and will have no established trading market, other than our common stock, which is listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market. Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the securities will not be listed on any exchange. It has not presently been established whether the underwriters, if any, of the securities will make a market in the securities. If the underwriters make a market in the securities, such market making may be discontinued at any time without notice. No assurance can be given as to the liquidity of the trading market for the securities.

Agents, dealers and underwriters may be entitled to indemnification by us against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribution with respect to payments which the agents, dealers or underwriters may be required to make in respect thereof. Agents, dealers or underwriters may be customers of, engage in transactions with, or perform services for us and our subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business.

LEGAL MATTERS

Holland & Knight LLP, Washington, D.C., will pass upon certain legal matters with respect to the securities offered by us from time to time pursuant to this prospectus, unless we indicate otherwise in a prospectus supplement. As of April 22, 2019, attorneys employed by that law firm beneficially owned approximately 10,582 shares of our common stock.

The name of the law firm advising any underwriters or agents with respect to certain issues relating to any offering will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements incorporated in this prospectus by reference to the Company's <u>Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018</u> have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of Crowe LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

The consolidated financial statements of Grandpoint Capital, Inc. and its subsidiaries as of and for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 incorporated by reference in this prospectus from the Company's Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-4 (File No. 333-224167) that the Company filed with the SEC on April 18, 2018 and that was declared effective on April 20, 2018, or the Registration Statement, have been audited by Moss Adams LLP, independent auditors, as stated in their report, which is included in the Registration Statement and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

PACIFIC PREMIER BANCORP, INC.

\$

% Fixed-to-Floating Rate Subordinated Notes due , 2029

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

Sole Book-Running Manager

KEEFE, BRUYETTE & WOODS

A Stifel Company

Co-Managers

D.A. Davidson & Co.

Sandler O'Neill + Partners, L.P.

, 2019